

# How the sense of body ownership shapes honesty: Evidence from behavioural, clinical and immersive virtual reality studies

Department of Psychology International Ph.D. Programme in Psychology and Social Neuroscience Cognitive Social and Affective Neuroscience Curriculum

Marina Scattolin XXXIII cycle

Supervisor Ph.D. Maria Serena Panasiti

# Table of contents

1	GE	INE	RAL INTRODUCTION1
	1.1	Ем	BODIED (DIS)HONESTY2
	1.2	Тw	O ALTERNATIVE HYPOTHESES4
	1.2	.1	The "Grace" hypothesis4
	1.2	.2	The separation hypothesis5
	1.3	Ain	I OF THE PRESENT WORK6
2	МС	DRA	LITY IN THE FLESH: ON THE LINK BETWEEN BODILY SELF-
С	ONS	CIC	OUSNESS, MORALITY AND (DIS)HONEST BEHAVIOR
	2.1	Ιντ	RODUCTION9
	2.2	МE	THODS11
	2.2	.1	Participants12
	2.2	.2	Materials13
	2.2	.3	Morality measures13
	2.2	.4	Body self-consciousness measures17
	2.2	.5	Moderating variables17
	2.2	.6	Procedure
	2.3	RE	SULTS
	2.3	.1	Moral Identity18
	2.3	.2	(Im)moral behavior23
	2.4	Dis	CUSSION

# **3 REDUCED BODY OWNERSHIP INCREASES DISHONESTY:**

EVID	ENC	E FROM AN IMMERSIVE VIRTUAL REALITY STUDY	33
3.1	ΙΝΤ	RODUCTION	33
3.2	Me	THODS	37
3.2	2.1	Participants	.37
3.2	2.2	Materials	.38
3.2	2.3	Virtual Temptation to Lie Card Game (VR-TLCG)	.38
3.2	2.4	Embodiment ratings in VR	.42
3.2	2.5	Procedure	.44
3.2	2.6	Data analysis	.47
3.3	RE	SULTS	48
3.	3.1	Embodiment ratings	.48
3.3	3.2	Behavior in the VR-TLCG	.53
3.4	Dis	CUSSION	55
4 DI	ECE	PTIVE BEHAVIORS INCREASE THE ESTRANGEMENT OF	
UNW	ANT	ED LIMBS: A STUDY ON BODY INTEGRITY DYSPHORIA	63
4.1	ΙΝΤ	RODUCTION	63
4.2	Ме	THODS	67
4.2	2.1	Participants	.67
4.2	2.2	Materials	.68
4.2	2.3	Unfair Temptation to Lie Card Game (U-TLCG)	.69
4.2	2.4	Ownership and agency ratings	.73
4.2	2.5	Procedure	.74
4.3	RE	SULTS	75

	4.3.1	Embodiment ratings at baseline7	5
	4.3.2	Behavior in the U-TLCG task8	0
	4.3.3	Change in ownership – effect of egoistic lies8	0
	4.3.4	Change in ownership – effect of altruistic lies8	1
	4.3.5	Change in agency – effect of egoistic and altruistic lies8	4
4	.4 Dis	CUSSION	4
5	GENE	RAL DISCUSSION	D
6	REFE	RENCES	6
7	ACKN	OWLEDGMENTS 11	7
8	APPE	NDIX A: SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION CONCERNING THE	
ST	UDY P	RESENTED IN CHAPTER 2 12 <sup>7</sup>	1
8	8.1 VA	LIDATION STUDY	2
	8.1.1	Participants12	2
	8.1.2	Materials12	2
	8.1.3	Procedure	3
	8.1.4	Results	4
8	8.2 MA	IN STUDY	5
	8.2.1	Morality Measures12	5
	8.2.2	Body self-consciousness measures12	7
	8.2.3	Results	8
9	APPE	NDIX B: SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION CONCERNING THE	
ST	UDY P	RESENTED IN CHAPTER 3 129	9
g	).1 Gu	IDED OBSERVATION PROCEDURE	2

# **10 APPENDIX C: SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION CONCERNING...133**

# **11 APPENDIX D: OVERVIEW OF PUBLICATION STATUS OF THE**

CHAPTERS IN THIS THESIS	134
11.1 OTHER PAPERS	135

## **1** General introduction

Honesty entails adherence to moral and social norms despite the personal benefits that would derive from non-compliance (Xu & Ma, 2015). As such, honesty is highly valued across cultures and religions. However, and in spite of all this, dishonest behaviors are common and occur at all societal levels (Mazar & Ariely, 2006). Crucially, dishonesty comes with significant consequences. For example, the special report on fraud in the European Union showed that, in 2017, fraud cost the EU about €390.7 million. Similarly, the cost of illegal software download in the United States was of about US\$59 billion in 2010. However, the consequences of dishonesty are not only of economic type but may also affect interpersonal cognition (J. J. Lee et al., 2019) and lead to even more dishonesty (Welsh et al., 2015). Considering all this, clarifying what can bias behaviors towards honesty or dishonesty is paramount.

At the personal level, two opposite views of honesty have emerged (Burton, 1963). On the one hand, honesty is seen as a stable trait which determines each individual's behavior in a variety of situations. On the other hand, it is conceived as highly dependent on contextual factors and on the evaluations that the person makes of each situation. In line with both these views, investigations that tried to identify the determinants of (dis)honesty have focused on dispositional features of the individual as well as factors defining each situation specifically. This effort shows that personality traits like conscientiousness and agreeableness may favor honesty (S. D. Lee et al., 2020), while manipulativeness (Kashy & DePaulo, 1996), creativity (Gino & Ariely, 2012), impulsivity and psychopathy (S. D. Lee et al., 2020) may reduce it. Similarly, honesty is reduced in situations where personal payoffs are involved and can be increased (Gerlach et al., 2019), when anonymity is maintained (C. B. Zhong et al., 2010), in association with feelings of entitlement (Poon et al., 2013; Schurr & Ritov, 2016), when the individual finds him/herself in unfavorable

situations (Panasiti et al., 2011) or feels anger (Motro et al., 2018; Panasiti & Ponsi, 2017). On the other hand, if dishonest behaviors represent a threat for one's own reputation (Panasiti et al., 2016) or individuals feel guilty (Motro et al., 2018; Panasiti & Ponsi, 2017) and have enough time to ponder over alternative courses of action (Shalvi et al., 2012), then the tendency to act honestly increases. We are aware that this excursus is far from capturing the extensive research on the topic of moral behavior and the complex picture it presents, nonetheless these results highlight just how vast is the number of elements that can shape the moral decision-making process, either favoring honesty or dishonesty. For example, it is possible that the behavior of individuals is influenced by larger-scale factors as well, like the prevalence of dishonesty in their society. However, evidence for this effect doesn't seem to be conclusive, with studies supporting the role of societies in shaping the conduct of single individuals (Gächter & Schulz, 2016) and others suggesting that the two occur independently (Mann et al., 2016).

Considering all this, it is clear that the role of contextual factors at the individual and societal level should not be overlooked. Yet, what appears to be needed is an understanding of whether and how each individual's percept of the physical body can bias towards more honest or dishonest choices.

## 1.1 Embodied (dis)honesty

Embodied cognition theories posit that information coming from the body can affect different aspects of cognition and a variety of psychological functions (Barsalou, 2008). Indeed, evidence appears to support this role of the body in areas like memory (Arminjon et al., 2015), language (L. E. Williams et al., 2009; Zwaan, 2014), mathematical reasoning (Nathan et al., 2020) and even in the decision-making process (Bartol & Linquist, 2015). Crucially, bodily signals also impact social cognition. For example, facial mimicry can

facilitate the recognition of emotions in others (Stel & Van Knippenberg, 2008). Also, the illusion of having a body of a different ethnicity can diminish the racial bias towards individuals of that ethnicity (Maister et al., 2015). Considering the diverse areas of cognition impacted by signals coming from the body, it is possible that bodily states can also affect morality.

Indeed, literature seems to suggest the existence of this type of relation. For example, motor resonance is reduced when observing immoral actions, especially when individuals display high levels of harm avoidance (Liuzza et al., 2015). Also, acting immorally appears to elicit a desire for physically cleanness (C.-B. Zhong & Liljenquist, 2006). Interestingly, this desire for cleanness applies specifically to the body part that carried out the immoral action. Specifically, if lies are communicated using hands (i.e., by writing an email) or through speech (i.e., by leaving a voice mail), individuals showed higher preference for hand and mouth washing products, respectively (S. W. S. Lee & Schwarz, 2010). This evidence supports a role of the body when processing immorality and its aftermaths. However, it is yet not clear how being aware of the physical body can affect the process underlying one's own moral decisions.

The conscious experience of the body, or corporeal awareness, is the organized, dynamic representation of multiple information into a single, unified sense of physical selfhood (Berlucchi & Aglioti, 1997, 2010). However, this unique percept is believed to result from the integration of two different but highly interdependent constructs. Corporeal awareness, or bodily self-consciousness (BSC), relies on the feeling of having a physical body and that all of its parts belong to oneself, i.e. sense of body ownership (Blanke, 2012). The other constituent of corporeal awareness is the feeling that the owned body can be deliberately moved and controlled, or sense of agency (Haggard, 2017). If BSC indeed has an

influence over the process behind (dis)honest decisions, it is possible that, considering its dual nature, this influence may differ when considering one or the other component.

The work presented here aims at clarifying the relationship between consciousness of the body and morality, with a particular focus on the role of body ownership. Specifically, we investigated whether enhancements and reductions of the sense of body ownership can bias the process leading to (dis)honest behaviors. We predicted that the relation between the sense of body ownership and (im)morality might follow one of two alternative paths. In the first of these alternative hypotheses, we argue that a low sense of body ownership can make individuals less attentive to their own needs and therefore less dishonest. According to the second hypothesis, low feelings of ownership over a body may help separate the self from negative attributes, such as immorality, and therefore favor dishonest behaviors.

### 1.2 Two alternative hypotheses

#### 1.2.1 The "Grace" hypothesis.

According to Greene and Paxton's "Grace" hypothesis (2009), individuals who behave honestly are the ones that do not feel tempted by the rewards (or more generally, the positive outcomes) they may acquire through immoral behaviors. In line with this, honesty may result from a reduced sense of body ownership. In fact, feeling that the body does not belong to oneself may lessen the push to satisfy its needs and desires.

In support of this, when information from the body of individuals is made salient, this increases outcome-based choices. For example, individuals make more unfair offers to others in Ultimatum Games and accept more of these offers from others when they are listening to their own heartbeat or when in pain (Lenggenhager et al., 2013; Mancini et al., 2011). Interestingly, these bodily signals appear to reverse the general tendency to refuse

unfair offers, despite the personal losses that this behavior entails (Nowak et al., 2000). In other words, increased attention towards the body appears to favor self-oriented choices, that is, choices aimed at maximizing personal outcomes. Crucially, bodily states can also determine how tempting specific types of rewards are (Paulus, 2007a, 2007b) and thus increase the tendency to act dishonestly (E. F. Williams et al., 2016).

Considering that signals coming from the body can increase the awareness of having a body itself (Tsakiris et al., 2011), research presented so far seems to suggest that heightened sense of body ownership may bias moral decision-making towards choices that bear an advantage for the self. However, this effect may be modulated by how tempting the rewards associated with these choices are.

#### **1.2.2** The separation hypothesis.

According to Lee and Schwarz (2021), individuals engage in a variety of embodied mechanisms through which they can achieve separation from negative attributes, like dishonesty. In the case of immorality, these mechanisms are activated when congruency between the idea one has of the self and actual behaviors is at stake (Mazar et al., 2008). In fact, the desire to preserve a moral image does not imply that individuals always behave ethically. On the contrary, they allow themselves some dishonesty. Crucially, the decision whether to behave immorally or not depends on how easy it is to re-interpret immoral behaviors as reflective of a moral self (Mazar et al., 2008). Embodied procedures of separation may facilitate this and allow maintenance of a moral image while giving oneself permission to act immorally.

Here we propose that conditions of reduced body ownership may serve as ways to achieve separation of the self from negative attributes. For example, low sense of body ownership has been associated with less negative emotions (like fear) (Bourdin et al.,

2017; Hofer et al., 2017), with dampened sensitivity to pain (Martini et al., 2014) and with reduced responses to motor errors (Pezzetta et al., 2018). Oppositely, feeling ownership over a negatively connoted body may facilitate attribution of the same negative characteristics to the self. This perceived association between the self and negativity may favor subsequent separation strategies. In line with this, a sense of ownership over a verbally abusing robot appears to elicit more reparation behaviors, like apologies, towards the victim of the slur (Aymerich-Franch et al., 2020). Considering all this, it is possible that a low sense of body ownership may succeed in separating the individual from immoral behaviors (Scattolin et al., 2021). Accordingly, if individuals feel detached from immorality, they may allow themselves even more dishonesty without having to reconsider their own moral image. In line with this, it is possible that reductions of the sense of body ownership favor the occurrence of dishonest behaviors.

#### 1.3 Aim of the present work

With this series of studies, we aimed at clarifying whether the sense of body ownership biases the decision-making process towards honesty or dishonesty. To this aim, we first used a correlational approach to explore the sense of ownership towards the physical body and its association with morality and moral behavior (study 1, Chapter 2). In the following study, we used an experimental approach and actively manipulated the sense of ownership towards a virtual avatar while participants were performing moral decisions (study 2, Chapter 3). Then, we selected a clinical population characterized by a chronic and specific reduction of the sense of ownership towards one of their limbs (Body Integrity Dysphoria) and assessed their moral behavior when (dis)honest choices had to be communicated with the owned or the disowned limb (Study 3, Chapter 4).

In the first study, participants were asked to complete a series of questionnaires assessing components of bodily self-consciousness (i.e., body ownership and sense of agency) as well as variables that could modulate their relations with morality. Also, we were interested in understanding if specific components of BSC could predict the moral identity and behavior of participants in similar or opposite ways. For this reason, morality was measured via a self-report (Moral Identity) and via a short task that we developed specifically for the purpose of this study (Moral Behavior). In our Spot the Difference Task (STDT), we asked participants to compare two pairs of images and to report how many differences they could find in a certain amount of time. While the images within each pair differed for 5 details, participants had the opportunity to (falsely) report having identified up to 10 differences. Consequently, instances in which participants reported finding more than five differences indicated that they had lied. In the reward condition, the participants would receive an additional payment (vs. no additional payoff in the no reward condition) if they reported a number of differences between 6 and 10, that is, they had selected any of the response options above 5. We subtracted the actual number of differences between images (i.e., 5) from the number each participant reported (i.e., from 0 to 10) and we used this value as a measure of (dis)honest behavior. Notably, investigating the relation between sense of agency and morality (as well as the role of potentially modulating variables) was a secondary aim of this study. Consequently, the findings concerning this component of BSC have also been discussed in detail. Finally, a version of this chapter has been made public in the form of preprint and is available at this DOI:

#### https://doi.org/10.31234/osf.io/tcu23

In the second study, participants saw a virtual body either from a congruent perspective, with hands attached or visually separated from the rest of the virtual arms, or from an incongruent viewpoint, that is, from a third person perspective. To investigate the impact of

reduced body ownership over moral decision-making, participants were asked to play the Temptation to Lie Card Game (Azevedo et al., 2017; Panasiti et al., 2011, 2014, 2016) against other individuals. The game was completed within the virtual environment and each trial was associated either with a high or low reward. Crucially, participants could freely decide whether to lie or behave honestly, knowing that all players involved in the game would be paid based on what they decided to communicate.

In the third, and last of our studies, we recruited a group of participants with Body Integrity Dysphoria (BID), that is, a condition where individuals' sense of ownership over a limb is reduced. We asked participants to play the Temptation to Lie Card Game and to provide their responses using the owned or the disowned limb to press a food-pedal.

# 2 Morality in the flesh: on the link between bodily selfconsciousness, morality and (dis)honest behavior

## 2.1 Introduction

Corporeal awareness, or bodily self-consciousness (BSC) (Berlucchi & Aglioti, 1997), is based on two main pillars, namely the feeling of having and owning a body (sense of ownership) (Blanke, 2012), and that of being able to initiate and control said body's movements (sense of agency) (Haggard, 2017). The notion that bodily signals may impact higher-order psychological functions is at the core of embodied cognition theories (Barsalou, 2008). What remains largely unknown is whether, or how, different aspects of BSC can influence morality and moral decision making. The question of whether, and if so how, awareness of body signals may bias our moral decisions towards dishonesty (e.g., by increasing the temptation from personal rewards) or honesty (e.g., by heightening our sense of responsibility) is central to many religious systems where morality typically plays a fundamental role. However, systematic research on whether body ownership and agency - two inherently linked yet distinct constructs (Tsakiris et al., 2010) - exert different influences on morality is scarce. It is possible, for example, that an increased sense of ownership over the body is associated with higher levels of dishonesty. Indeed, when signals from the body become more prominent, people appear to indulge in different types of self-serving behaviors, such as making more egoistic offers to others during Ultimatum Games (Lenggenhager et al., 2013; Mancini et al., 2011) or cheating in exchange for rewards (E. F. Williams et al., 2016). This effect might be driven by the interoceptive component of body ownership which conveys the reward value assigned to certain stimuli and thus may influence consequent decisions (Paulus, 2007a, 2007b; E. F. Williams et al., 2016). In line with this hypothesis, an increase in rewards sensitivity (as signaled by enhanced activity in the nucleus accumbens during reward anticipation) seems to be

associated with more frequent dishonest behaviors (Abe & Greene, 2014). Conversely, sense of agency may be correlated positively with morality and honest behaviors. For instance, existing literature on intentional binding shows that implicit agency is increased when performing moral actions (Moretto et al., 2011) and reduced when performing immoral ones (i.e., inflicting pain upon others) (Caspar et al., 2018). Interestingly, the effect of agency on morality might be moderated by such variables as moral disengagement and sense of power. Moral disengagement refers to different mechanisms through which personal responsibility over immoral deeds is withdrawn and is often associated with higher deception, even at the risk of one's own reputation (Panasiti et al., 2011). Tellingly, moral disengagement is associated with a reduced sense of agency (Bandura, 2001). As such, heightening one's sense of agency may reduce moral disengagement, and thus increase morality. On the other hand, studies indicate that the perceived sense of power (i.e., the capacity to influence others) (Anderson et al., 2012) may be associated with increased sense of agency, as inferred from intentional binding (Obhi et al., 2012), and to reduced morality, as indexed by increased egoistic and unethical behaviors (Lammers et al., 2015).

Importantly, both bodily representations and morality are quintessentially important for the notion of self. Indeed, people perceive that changes in morality-related characteristics alter one's true self more significantly than changes to personality traits, or even memory loss (Strohminger et al., 2017; Strohminger & Nichols, 2014). However, previous investigations on whether the moral self (i.e., the tendency and ability to care about one's own and others' ethical conduct) (Krettenauer, 2011) can predict actual behaviors has led to contrasting results. Mounting evidence supports the belief that people act in accordance with their moral identity in an effort to confirm their perceived sense of self (Stets & Carter, 2011), and that behaviors congruent with this self-concept are more likely to occur when

moral values are actively considered (e.g., by being asked to list the Ten Commandments) (Mazar et al., 2008) or when such values are perceived as central features of the self (Effron & Conway, 2015). However, other studies have shown that relying on people's self-assessment as moral agents may lead to inaccurate predictions of their behavior (Ellemers et al., 2019). Indeed, once a moral or immoral concept of self is made salient, people may employ subsequent behaviors to reduce inconsistencies with, and therefore preserve, their moral image (Sachdeva et al., 2009). For instance, moral behaviors are more likely to follow negative actions as an attempt to compensate, and thus avoid having to reconsider one's identity – an effect known as moral cleansing (West & Zhong, 2015). Conversely, once people have proven that they are not immoral, they feel allowed, or licensed, to act less morally (Effron & Conway, 2015).

To further explore these ideas, we conducted an online study to collect self-report measures concerning several variables of interest that allow for the investigation of the possible link(s) between components of BSC and morality. Notably, the participants' morality was not only measured using a questionnaire (Moral Identity), but also by employing a Spot the Difference Task (STDT), which we specifically designed for the study of (dis)honest behaviors in online contexts.

## 2.2 Methods

We pre-registered our methods and analysis plan on the Open Science Framework (see <a href="https://osf.io/scbnw">https://osf.io/scbnw</a>).

We used RStudio, version 1.3.959 (RStudio Team, 2020), to analyse the data: correlations and normality of residuals were computed using functions cor.test and shapiro.test of the stats package (version 4.0.2) (R Core Team, 2020), respectively. To perform the multiple

linear regression and generalized linear mixed effect models regression analysis, we used package lme4 version 1.1-23 (Bates et al., 2015), which was also employed to determine effect sizes. Robust linear regressions were computed using package MASS, version 7.3 – 51.6 (Venables & Ripley, 2002), while robust linear mixed effect models were performed using package robustlmm, version 2.3 (Koller, 2016). All analyses were two-tailed.

#### 2.2.1 Participants

We recruited our participants via Prolific (http://www.prolific.co/), and they took part in the study from December 2018 to February 2019 – before the widespread effects of the COVID-19 pandemic could bias their responses. In line with general data replicability recommendations (Asendorpf et al., 2013), our sample is consistent with two a priori sample size estimations. We performed these two power analyses for General Linear Models via R software (*pwr* package) with  $\alpha$  = .05, a small effect size (.02) and power of 0.8. The results indicate that 550 and 647 responses were needed for 3 and 5 predictors, respectively.

A total of 705 participants took part in the study, 47 of whom were excluded from the final dataset (the full data for both reasons and occurrences are reported in Supplementary Table 1, Chapter 8). Our final sample included 658 participants (females = 314) between the ages of 18–66 (M = 29.37, SD = 9.68), who declared compliance with the requirements of the study (i.e., not having any neurological or psychiatric condition, nor taking any psychiatric drugs). Italian was the first language of all the participants. All of the participants gave their informed consent and were paid for their participation. The methods and procedures of this study were approved by the Ethic Committee of the IRCCS Fondazione Santa Lucia (Rome), and were in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki.

#### 2.2.2 Materials

We asked the participants to complete a series of questionnaires measuring different components of BSC, with the intent of assessing their possible link with moral identity and behaviour, as well as exploring which other variables could modulate this relation. All questionnaires, and the online behavioural task, were developed using PsyToolkit (version 2.5.4) (Stoet, 2017). Additional information on the measures used in the study can be found in Appendix A (Chapter 8).

#### 2.2.3 Morality measures

*Moral identity*. We assessed the Moral identity of participants using the internalization factor of the Moral Identity Measure (Aquino & Reed, 2002) (e.g., 'Being someone who has these characteristics is an important part of who I am';  $\alpha = .79$ ).

*(Im)moral behavior*. To assess the (im)moral behavior of our participants, we used a version of the STDT in which participants were presented with pairs of images in the middle of the screen, and asked to find as many differences as possible within 45 seconds. A countdown was displayed on the top center of the screen. Numbers from 0 to 10 were shown on the bottom, as the participants were informed that 10 differences existed between the image pairs. Once the countdown had ended, the participants were instructed to click on the number corresponding to the differences they had found. Notably, we never asked the participants to provide information as to which differences they had identified.

All participants completed the task twice under two different conditions (no reward and reward), the order of which was randomized. Each condition was completed with one of two possible image pairs. We used a web search to obtain these, and other, images. We based the selection of the two image pairs employed in the STDT on a validation study

(see Appendix A, chapter 8 for a full description). For every participant, each image pair was randomly assigned to only one experimental condition.

In the no reward condition, participants gained €0.10 for completing the task; in the reward condition, further to the aforementioned €0.10, participants received an additional €0.30 for each difference above 5 they reported finding, plus a further €10 if, at the end of data collection, they were among those who found the highest number of differences. Crucially, the images in each pair only differed in five details, so any response above this number was considered a lie. In other words, although we told participants that the differences between images were always 10 and while they could report finding as many as this number, in reality each pair included only 5 differences (se supplementary table 2 in Chapter 8 for a detailed description of all existing differences). To prevent our participants from understanding this essential aspect of the task, we informed them that, given the same amount of time, most people found only 5 of the total 10 differences. We referred to the performance of others to tacitly suggest that some of the differences were not easy to spot and thus persuade participants that this was the reason they could not find all of them. This also provided a plausible explanation for the additional payoff, as this would go only to those individuals who had performed particularly well and, presumably, had more actively engaged in the task.

Lies were calculated by subtracting the actual number of differences from the responses (results smaller than, or equal to, zero were coded as zero). Participants also had the opportunity to enter their responses after the countdown had ended. Indeed, both the images and response options continued to be displayed after the countdown. Any response given after 45s was considered a Reaction Time (RT) Lie. We computed RT Lies with a similar calculation to that of lies: the time participants were given to complete the task (45s) was subtracted from their response time (results smaller than, or equal to, zero were coded as zero).

By way of example, and due to copyright regulations, Figure 1 shows a mock pair of images specifically created by the authors for the purpose of exemplifying the STDT.



Figure 1 Example of Spot The Difference Task (STDT) trial. The task was composed of two trials, which were completed by all participants under two different conditions - no reward and reward. In both of the STDT trials, participants were asked to compare a pair of images in order to find as many differences as they could in 45 seconds. Participants were told that the images contained 10 details, yet the majority of people could only find 5 in the given timeframe. In the reward condition (vs. no reward condition) participants obtained €0.30 for each difference above 5 they reported finding. At the end of the data collection process, the participants who identified the highest number of differences received an additional €10. Crucially, and unbeknownst to the participants, only five differences existed between the images. Any response above five could then be considered a Lie. A countdown signalling the remaining time (in seconds) was displayed on the top-centre of the screen. At any time, participants could indicate the number of identified differences by clicking on the corresponding number within the yellow dots. Crucially, once the countdown hit zero, the participants could still compare the two images, as these remained on-screen until a response was provided. The dashed line represents a possible delayed response. The additional time that participants took to find differences and provide a response was used as a measure of a more implicit type of dishonesty (RT Lie). Due to copyright regulations, the above figure shows a mock pair of images not shown during the study. The images presented here were created by the authors for the sole purpose of exemplifying the STDT.

#### 2.2.4 Body self-consciousness measures

We used two scales to measure sense of ownership, namely the private body subscale of the Body Consciousness Questionnaire (Miller et al., 1981) (e.g., 'I am sensitive to internal bodily tensions';  $\alpha$  = .65) and the ownership subscale of the Embodied Sense of Self Scale (Asai et al., 2016) (e.g., 'Sometimes the clothes I am wearing feel heavy',  $\alpha = .73$ ). As stated in the pre-registration, participants' responses to the two ownership questionnaires were to be combined into a single measure after reversing responses to the ESSS. In fact, while the BCQ measures interoceptive awareness, higher ESSS scores reflect a more anomalous sense of ownership, such as that observed in schizophrenia (Asai et al., 2016). Although we expected these two measures to be negatively correlated, their Pearson's correlation coefficient was positive (r = .16, 95% CI [.09, .24], p < .001; see Table 1), which indicated that the two could not be combined. Previous studies have suggested that interoception modulates the degree to which a virtual hand or body is perceived as belonging to the self (Aspell et al., 2013; Heydrich et al., 2018; Monti et al., 2020; Suzuki et al., 2013), thereby supporting the notion that – although not sufficient – inner body signals are necessary for sense of ownership (Blanke et al., 2015). Consequently, we only used BCQ scores in those models with body ownership as a predictor. For sense of agency, we employed the positive agency subscale from Tapal and

colleagues (2017) (e.g., 'I am in full control of what I do'). This showed positive internal consistency ( $\alpha$  = .78).

#### 2.2.5 Moderating variables

Considering that the task included a financial reward, we used the Monetary Intelligence Scale (Tang et al., 2018) as a measure of reward sensitivity, which consists of an Affective ( $\alpha$  > .85), Behavioural ( $\alpha$  > .7), and Cognitive ( $\alpha$  > .85) sub-constructs. The 8-item

Propensity to Morally Disengage Scale (Moore et al., 2012) ( $\alpha$  = .77) and Sense of Power Scale (Anderson et al., 2012) ( $\alpha$  = .85) were used to assess moral disengagement and sense of power, respectively.

#### 2.2.6 Procedure

The participants could complete all parts of the survey using any computer with an internet connection. We also provided them with general information regarding the study. In the consent page, participants had to check a box to indicate their agreement to participation – not doing so would bar them from completing the subsequent steps. Demographic information (i.e., age, sex, highest education degree received, subjective economic status) was collected prior to the STDT. To assess subjective economic status (SES), we asked the participants to place themselves along a Visual Analogue Scale, ranging from 'People who have the least money' to 'People who have the most money' (scores ranged from 0 to 100). This method was adapted from Adler et al. (2000) and Ostrove et al. (2000). Questionnaires followed the task. The order of conditions and pairs of images in the STDT was randomized, as was the order of questionnaires and the questions themselves. The Monetary Intelligence Scale and Sense of Agency Scale included one attention-check question each, namely 'answer "agree" to this sentence' and 'the answer to this question should be "disagree". The entire study could be completed in approximately 20 minutes.

#### 2.3 Results

#### 2.3.1 Moral Identity

We analysed moral identity by using two multiple linear regression models. First, we checked whether any demographic variable (i.e., Age, Sex, Education, Subjective Economic Status or SES) was associated with moral identity. Due to education being

significantly correlated (r = .09, 95% confidence interval, or CI [.01, .16], p = .023; Table 1), we included it in both models as a covariate.

**Table 1.** Table reporting Pearson's correlation coefficients (r) between demographic variables (Age, Education, Subjective Economic Status or SES), two ownership questionnaires (Body Consciousness Questionnaire or BCQ, Embodied Sense of Self Scale or ESSS), and two morality measures (Moral Identity and Lies in the Spot The Difference Task). Values in square brackets represent 95% confidence intervals. Asterisks indicate significance (\* p < .05, \*\*\*p < .001).

Variable	1	2	3	4	5	6
1. Age						
2. Education	.25*** [.17, .32]					
3. SES	<b>17</b> *** [24,09]	.13*** [.06, .21]				
4. BCQ	.07 [01, .14]	02 [10, .05]	09* [17,01]			
5. ESSS	04 [11, .04]	06 [14, .01]	09* [16,01]	.16*** [.09, .24]		
6. Moral Identity	.03 [05, .11]	.09* [.01, .16]	.00 [07, .08]	.15*** [.08, .23]	08* [16,01]	
7. Lies	.08* [.001, .15]	03 [11, .04]	01 [09, .07]	.03 [05, .10]	.09* [.01, .17]	10* [17,02]

The effect of sense of ownership on moral identity.

To investigate whether moral identity was predicted by body ownership, as well as if this effect was moderated by sensitivity to rewards, we entered these two variables and their interaction term as fixed factors in a model predicting moral identity. As residuals were significantly non-normal (W = 0.94, p < .001), we computed (and here present) a robust

regression. Sense of ownership significantly increased moral identity ( $\beta = 0.03$ , 95% CI = [0.02, 0.04], *t*(653) = 4.46, p < .001), and the interaction between ownership and reward sensitivity was significant ( $\beta = -0.06$ , 95% CI = [-0.11, -0.01], *t*(653) = - 2.28, p = .023; Figure 2). While sense of ownership increases moral identity when reward sensitivity is low ( $\beta = 0.05$ , 95% CI = [0.03, 0.07], *t*(653) = 4.28, *p* < .001; Figure 2), the slope for high reward sensitivity is not significantly different from 0 ( $\beta = 0.02$ , 95% CI = [-0.01, 0.04], *t*(653) = 1.18, *p* = .238; Figure 2).

#### The effect of sense of agency on moral identity.

In the second model, moral identity was the dependent variable while sense of agency, moral disengagement, and sense of power were the independent variables. To analyse whether moral disengagement and/or sense of power could moderate the effect of agency, we entered two interaction terms as fixed factors (sense of agency x moral disengagement and sense of agency x sense of power). We performed a robust regression after a Shapiro-Wilk test showed a significant deviation of residuals from normality (W = 0.95, p < 0.95.001). The robust results show that sense of agency significantly increased moral identity  $(\beta = 0.12, 95\% \text{ CI} = [0.07, 0.17], t(651) = 4.98, p < .001)$ , while moral disengagement was found to reduce it ( $\beta = -0.15, 95\%$  CI = [-0.21, -0.10], t(651) = -5.64, p < .001). The interaction between agency and moral disengagement was significant ( $\beta = 0.09, 95\%$  CI = [0.04, 0.15], t(651) = 3.41, p < .001), and indicated that agency positively predicts moral identity only when moral disengagement is high ( $\beta = 0.17, 95\%$  CI = [0.09, 0.26], t(651) = 3.87, p < .001; Figure 3). Also significant was the interaction between agency and sense of power ( $\beta = 0.07, 95\%$  CI = [0.02, 0.11], t(651) = 2.77, p = .006; Figure 4), in that an increase of agency predicts higher moral identity when sense of power is high ( $\beta = 0.17$ , 95% CI = [0.09, 0.25], t(651) = 4.01, p < .001; Figure 4).











**Figure 4. Moral identity scores as a function of agency and sense of power.** The plot shows regression lines for 1SD below (Low Sense of Power) and above (High Sense of Power) the mean sense of power score. The shaded bands represent 95% confidence intervals and the asterisks indicate significance (\*\*\*p < .001).

#### 2.3.2 (Im)moral behavior

To ensure that the two pairs of images did not differ in terms of how many details the participants reported finding, we first ran a multiple linear mixed effect model. Lies were the predicted variable, while participants' identification number (ID) and the presented pair of images were entered as the random and fixed factor, respectively. This analysis

revealed that the specific pair of images did not predict the number of differences reported by participants ( $\beta = 0.03$ , 95% CI = [-0.03, 0.10], *t*(655.32) = .99, *p* = .323).

We used three additional multiple linear mixed effect models to analyze lies, and thus investigate whether sense of ownership and agency can predict dishonest behavior, as well as whether other variables acted as moderators. In all of these analyses, participants' ID's were set as random factors, while their ages were included as fixed predictors (as it significantly correlated with the variable Lies; r = .08, 95% CI [.001, .15], p = .049; Table 1).

#### The effect of sense of ownership on (im)moral behavior.

In the first of these models, we entered body ownership, experimental condition (no reward coded as 0, reward coded as 1), reward sensitivity, and all of the interaction terms, as fixed predictors. Since a Shapiro-Wilk test showed that residuals did not follow a normal distribution (W = 0.56, p < .001), we entered the same model in a robust mixed regression analysis. Given the similarity of robust mixed regression results and multiple linear mixed effect model, only the latter – which allows post-hoc comparison testing for mixed effects models – will be reported here. Robust results can be found in Appendix A (Chapter 8). We observed that the condition (no reward/reward) increased the number of lies ( $\beta = 0.15$ , 95% CI = [0.09, 0.22], *t*(652.41) = 4.50, *p* < .001). The interaction between ownership, condition, and reward sensitivity is significant ( $\beta = -0.09$ , 95% CI = [-0.17, -0.01], *t*(651.21) = -2.24, *p* = .025; Figure 5). Indeed, in the reward condition, sense of ownership increased the number of lies in participants who scored low in reward sensitivity ( $\beta = 0.02$ , 95% CI = [0.01, 0.05], *t*(1271.73) = 2.26, *p* = .024; Figure 5).



**Figure 5.** Lies as a function of ownership, reward sensitivity, and experimental condition. Panel **a** represents lies in the no reward condition, while the reward condition is displayed in panel **b**. The plot shows regression lines for 1SD below (Low Reward Sensitivity) and above (High Reward Sensitivity) the mean reward sensitivity score. The shaded bands represent 95% confidence intervals. Asterisks indicate significance (\* p < .05).

#### The effect of sense of agency on (im)moral behavior.

We computed two models so as to examine the possible link between lies and sense of agency. Agency, experimental condition (no reward coded as 0, reward coded as 1), moral disengagement, and RT Lies were set as independent variables in one of these models. To investigate possible moderations, we included their interaction (agency × experimental

condition x moral disengagement x RT lies) in this analysis. A Shapiro-Wilk test showed that the distribution of residuals was significantly non-normal (W = 0.57, p < .001), leading us to perform a robust regression analysis on the same model. The robust results show that the number of lies in the task increased in association with the experimental condition (no reward/reward) ( $\beta = 0.001$ , 95% CI = [0.00, 0.01], *t*(662.10) = 2.46, p = .014) and age ( $\beta = 0.001$ , 95% CI = [0.00, 0.01], *t*(660.90) = 3.44, p < .001). All other predictors were not significant.

In the last model, sense of agency, condition (no reward; reward), sense of power, RT Lies and all interactions between these (agency × experimental condition × sense of power × RT Lies) were fixed factors. We computed a robust multiple linear mixed effect model due to the significantly non-normal residuals (W = 0.55, p < .001). The robust analysis found that the number of reported differences increased in association with age ( $\beta = 0.001$ , 95% CI = [0.00, 0.01], *t*(1064.29) = 3.46, p < .001), yet no other predictor was significant.

## 2.4 Discussion

We have investigated whether two of the basic pillars of bodily self-consciousness (the sense of ownership and the sense of agency) are differentially related to moral identity and (im)moral behavior. Specifically, we tested if sensitivity to rewards could modulate the effect of body ownership, while concurrently exploring whether moral disengagement and sense of power could impact the effect of the sense of agency. To answer these questions, we conducted an online study where moral identity was measured by means of a questionnaire and (im)moral behavior was measured by a task that tempted participants to lie in exchange for a higher monetary reward.

Interestingly, we found that both sense of ownership and sense of agency strengthened moral identity. The relation between moral identity and sense of agency may possibly be

explained through personal responsibility. In fact, sense of agency over the body entails feelings of responsibility over the outcomes of performed actions (Moretto et al., 2011). Feeling responsible for the effects of one's own behaviors may thus promote the occurrence of moral deeds (Bandura et al., 1996) and, by consequence, consolidate one's moral concept of the self. In line with this, acting dishonestly has been associated with decreased readiness potential - an electrocortical signal associated with the production of voluntary acts and strongly associated with a sense of responsibility (Panasiti et al., 2014). While the link between sense of agency and moral identity could well be rooted in feelings of responsibility, the positive relation between sense of ownership and moral identity appears to be less straightforward. However, this association may resemble that found between enhanced body ownership and positive attributes. Consider, for example, the enfacement illusion (Porciello et al., 2018), i.e., the inclusion of another person's face into an extended representation of one's own body. Crucially, this extension of the sense of body ownership is more likely to occur when the other person is considered as displaying desirable characteristics, such as niceness and physical attractiveness (Bufalari et al., 2014; Sforza et al., 2010). Therefore, it has been proposed that enhanced body ownership is observed in association with positive qualities, as doing so promotes the observer to attribute these qualities to themselves (Scattolin et al., 2021). The positive relation we found between sense of ownership and moral identity may be aligned to this, as increased ownership could facilitate the association between body and positive characteristics (like morality), that are consequently ascribed to the self.

Notably, we found that other variables modulate the relation between each specific component of BSC and morality. In particular, reward sensitivity appears to moderate the main effect of sense of ownership. We observed this both for moral identity and immoral behavior. An important result of our study is that awareness of one's own body can enhance moral self-image, which in turn may steer one towards dishonesty. Indeed, we

found that, as the sense of ownership intensifies, low levels of reward sensitivity become associated with increased moral identity (Figure 2) and, concurrently, to increased deceptive behavior during the STDT (Figure 5). This (seemingly paradoxical) result may be in keeping with previous studies which indicate that, when people perceive themselves as highly moral, they feel more licensed to act less morally – an effect referred to as moral licensing (Effron & Conway, 2015; Sachdeva et al., 2009).

Interestingly, we observed no such pattern for high levels of reward sensitivity. Indeed, the above effect tended to occur when an enhanced sense of body ownership conveyed signals of low reward sensitivity. Our results suggest that being less sensitive to reward may have a paradoxical effect on reward-related behaviors. This supports the work of Capa and Bouquet (2018), who showed that participants with low sensitivity to reward perform better in working memory tasks when performance is associated with higher rewards, and when such benefits are presented subliminally. However, other implicit measures of reward sensitivity suggest a different association with (im)moral behavior. In a recent study from our group (Schepisi et al., 2020), participants were asked to play a game in which they were tempted to lie to people associated with different social characteristics for a monetary reward (Azevedo et al., 2017). Before the (im)moral choice was made, the tendency of participants to look at the game outcome before the information regarding their opponent's social status was measured. This served as an implicit measure of reward sensitivity: the weaker this measure was, the less participants behaved immorally towards low-status opponents (Schepisi et al., 2020).

Traditionally speaking, the way in which reward sensitivity influences reward-related behaviors (e.g., addiction) has been believed to be non-linear (Davis & Fox, 2008). Low sensitivity to reward encourages people to seek bigger rewards in order to boost a depressed dopamine system (Blum et al., 2000). Concurrently, similar reward-seeking

behaviors are observed in association with hypersensitivity to rewards (Davis et al., 2007; Ponsi et al., 2021).

Another novel result is that a higher sense of agency seems to strengthen moral identity in people who employ justification strategies for their wrongdoings. This suggests that feeling in control of one's own actions can partly counterbalance the negative effect of moral disengagement. Bandura and colleagues (1996) argued that, when people are faced with multiple, alternative courses of action, they aim at behaving in accordance with their moral standards. To achieve their goals while simultaneously avoiding immoral behaviors, they can employ self-censure mechanisms when making decisions. Self-sanctions appear to be strongly activated when the sense of responsibility over one's own actions and outcomes is high, which is to say when justifying future detrimental behavior becomes difficult. Accordingly, our data suggest that sense of agency does increase moral identity, especially when moral disengagement is high. While sense of agency and moral disengagement appear to predict moral identity, their relation to behavior in a given task does not appear to be significant. One possible explanation for this is that anticipatory selfsanction mechanisms were activated once participants were presented with the opportunity of cheating in exchange for a higher pay-off. Therefore, self-sanctions may have prevented the use of moral disengagement strategies and consequently restrained deceptive behaviors.

Contrary to what we expected, agency boosted the effect of sense of power over moral identity. Simply put, sense of agency was associated with higher moral identity in participants who reported being able to influence others. This finding supports previous research, which has shown that feeling powerful is associated with a preference for deontological moral judgements (Lammers & Stapel, 2009), which may in turn enforce a moral concept of self. However, our study shows a lack of association between (im)moral behavior, sense of agency, and sense of power. This may be explained by the complex

pattern of relations among these and other variables, as well as by the link between sense of power and opposite moral-thinking styles. A recent study (Fleischmann et al., 2019) found that sense of power is associated with opposite moral-thinking styles, which, in turn, have opposite effects over moral judgements. While some of these moral styles favor decisions focused on maximizing the outcomes, others are associated with an increase of deontological judgements. In light of all this, we can suggest that, during our task, the participants' sense of power may have activated different moral-thinking styles. It is possible that their opposing effects may have counteracted each other's bias towards (dis)honesty, ultimately leading to the absence of any relation between the senses of agency and power.

While it is our belief that the present study significantly expands the current knowledge on the role of body awareness into higher level cognitive functions, such as morality and moral decision-making, we acknowledge some limitations. Our participants always completed the task before being asked to respond to the questionnaire assessing moral identity. We made this choice so as to avoid the activation of any self-related concept of morality prior to performing the task, which might have influenced spontaneous behavior. Mazar and colleagues (Mazar et al., 2008) showed that cheating did not change participants' opinion regarding their honesty. As such, we believe that performing the task did not bias responses in the moral identity questionnaire. However, it could be argued that, as this questionnaire always followed the STDT, our results may reflect personal efforts to restore moral self-image by a figurative act of cleansing (Sachdeva et al., 2009; West & Zhong, 2015). Indeed, people often employ various strategies to try and dissociate themselves from immoral deeds (Bandura, 2001; C.-B. Zhong & Liljenguist, 2006). Dissociating immorality from the self prevents having to review one's own moral image in order to comprehend inconsistent behaviors and preserve one's moral reputation in the eyes of others (Ellemers et al., 2019). In this vein, it is possible that participants who lied

more in our task may have been attempting to re-establish their concept of self by overestimating just how importantly they consider certain moral characteristics. Accordingly, studies indicate that those who are less interested in upholding their moral image may present themselves more truthfully in spite of immoral behaviors (Ellemers et al., 2019; Halevy et al., 2014), while the desire to maintain a moral facade may paradoxically lead to increased dishonesty or, in this case, to an inflated moral self (Ellemers et al., 2019).

Although we tested a large sample of people, all of them were Italian-speaking, thereby complicating the generalization of the results. The very cogent issue of whether culture can influence the way in which body ownership and agency – as well as moderating variables – impact morality and (dis)honest behavior ought be addressed in future studies. In particular, research should clarify whether cross-cultural differences in morality (Stankov & Lee, 2016) and moral behaviors (Graham et al., 2016) could be traced to possible differences in awareness of bodily signals (Ma-Kellams, 2014), or in the feelings of agency associated with pleasant or desirable outcomes (Barlas & Obhi, 2014).

In conclusion, we have demonstrated that different aspects of morality can be accounted for by different components of BSC. In fact, we observed increased moral identity in association with enhanced senses of ownership and agency. However, different variables appear to intervene in these relations: while the effect of sense of agency appears modulated by moral disengagement and sense of power, reward sensitivity moderated the effect of sense of ownership. When considering dishonest behaviors, our data suggest that these are predicted by increased sense of ownership, but only when reward sensitivity is low. Policies aimed at increasing corporeal awareness may strengthen the moral identity of individuals. At the same time, understanding which factors operate in synergy with BSC components during decision-making processes could help develop specific training
programs. These would aid in promoting a reliance on mechanisms that could counterbalance the tendency to act immorally.

# 3 Reduced body ownership increases dishonesty: evidence from an immersive virtual reality study.

# 3.1 Introduction

The physical body is central to the experience of the world around us. It is by means of our senses that we get to perceive our surroundings and it is through processing of this sensory information that behavior within the environment is shaped. However, sensory signals are not only fundamental for the experience of the external world, but also for the emergence of corporeal awareness (Berlucchi & Aglioti, 2010). Information coming from different sensory modalities is continuously combined and results in the feeling of having a body, or sense of body ownership (Blanke, 2012). This feeling regards the body as a whole as well as the parts it consists of, which are all perceived as belonging to the self (Giummarra et al., 2008). Because of its reliance on multisensory signals, body ownership is not a stable percept, but rather a ductile one: as information coming from sensory modalities is updated, so is the sense of ownership. A variety of studies demonstrated that modulations of body ownership arise when temporally and spatially congruent stimuli are present. At any given time, spatiotemporal congruence of stimuli leads the brain to reorganize the incoming information into a new, coherent percept of the body (Ehrsson, 2020). For instance, when tactile stimulation is delivered over the body of participants but is seen over a rubber limb (Botvinick & Cohen, 1998; Crea et al., 2015; Lenggenhager et al., 2015), another person's face (Bufalari et al., 2014; Porciello et al., 2018) or a full, virtual body (Lenggenhager et al., 2007; Slater et al., 2009), this brings about the feeling that the observed external object belongs to the individual and is part of his/her body. Crucially, information coming from senses other than touch also appear to induce, or contribute to, body ownership. In fact, motor, auditory and even olfactory signals have been associated to changes in the representation of own limbs (Kilteni et al., 2012;

Tajadura-Jiménez et al., 2015) or of the whole body (Roel Lesur et al., 2020). However, body ownership does not exclusively rely on multisensory integration, but appearance of and perspective over the body were also found to bring significant contributions (Maselli & Slater, 2013; Monti et al., 2020). Indeed, unrealistic bodies and points of observation have been associated to significant reductions in the sense of ownership towards virtual avatars. In two different studies, Tieri and colleagues found that, in the absence of multisensory stimulation, observing a virtual hand that appears detached from a virtual forearm significantly reduced ownership ratings towards the separated, virtual hand in comparison with an intact, connected hand (Tieri et al., 2015a, 2015b). The same reduction of ownership was observed when synchronous visuo-tactile stimulation was present (Perez-Marcos et al., 2012). Similarly, participants reported a lower sense of body ownership when they observed a virtual body from a third vs first person perspective (Slater et al., 2010). Crucially, perspective over the body contributes to the feeling of being located where the body is, or sense of location, and reductions of the latter are associated to diminished sense of body ownership (Serino et al., 2013). While the evidence seems to suggest that modulations of the sense of ownership are possible, it is not yet clear whether conditions of heightened or reduced body ownership may impact higher-level psychological functions, and if so, which of these functions and in what way. The embodied cognition perspective posits that bodily states play a central role in cognition (Barsalou, 2008). In accordance with this, manipulations of body ownership have been shown to induce changes in a variety of psychological functions. Feeling ownership over a disproportionately big or small body has been associated with congruent changes in how objects and spaces are perceived (Banakou et al., 2013; van der Hoort et al., 2011). Similarly, modulations of ownership also appear to influence the kinematics of the body. For example, slower gait was observed after participants experienced ownership over an elderly body (Reinhard et al., 2020), while the illusion of having an elongated arm affected

their reaching movements (Tajadura-Jiménez et al., 2016). Notably, evidence seems to suggest that higher-level cognitive functions may be affected by modulations of body ownership. In support of this, feeling ownership over an ape's face has been shown to predict lower scores in a fluid intelligence task (Ma et al., 2019). Oppositely, embodiment of a virtual avatar bearing a resemblance to Albert Einstein has been associated to improved problem-solving performance (Banakou et al., 2018). Crucially, the body we own also appears to affect social cognition. Indeed, feeling ownership over bodies that differ from the real one can shape our attitudes towards those conspecifics that share similarities with the "new" body (Gonzalez-Liencres et al., 2020; Maister et al., 2015; Peck et al., 2013), as well as our tendency to mimic their actions (Hasler et al., 2017). Also, the distance individuals maintained from others was found to be influenced by the dimensions of a virtual body. Specifically, shorter interpersonal distance was observed following embodiment of a tall body compared to a short one (D'Angelo et al., 2019).

The literature presented so far suggests that indeed the sense of ownership and modulations thereof have an effect over psychological functions and social cognition. However, only a limited number of studies specifically investigated how reductions of the sense of ownership for a virtual body can affect behavior within a virtual environment. Bourdin and colleagues (2017) report that fear of death is reduced following a virtual, out-of-body experience, a condition associated with reduced ownership over the observed body. Understanding whether reduced ownership toward a virtual object/avatar has an effect on moral behavior, is particularly relevant for the contemporary society, where interactions increasingly occur through telepresence and web-based applications. One possibility is that dishonest behaviors may decrease in conditions where people experience lower levels of body ownership, as this may come with less awareness of one's own bodily needs and desires. The first of our studies (presented in Chapter 2) appears to

support this hypothesis. Our data showed that individuals engage in less dishonest behaviors if their sense of body ownership is low, but only if this is associated with low sensitivity for rewards. While our results appear to align with other sources of evidence that show an association between awareness of one's bodily signals and egoistic behaviors (Lenggenhager et al., 2013; Mancini et al., 2011), the correlational nature of our previous study does not allow us to draw any definite conclusion regarding how momentto-moment reductions of body ownership may benefit moral behavior. By experimentally manipulating the sense of ownership associated with a virtual body, we tried to clarify how transient changes of each individual's sense of ownership may affect the moral decisionmaking process. Also, our previous study allowed participants to engage in dishonesty without their behavior having an impact on others. Here we want to explore whether the relation between the sense of ownership and (im)morality is modulated in social settings, that is, when one's decision affect others.

Thus, with the present study we set out to investigate the link between alterations of body ownership and deceptive behavior in social contexts. In particular, our goal was that of testing whether decreased body ownership could reduce participants' tendency to lie when compared to heightened ownership. To do this, we employed a virtual reality version of the Temptation to Lie Card Game (VR-TLCG), a task where participants interact with other individuals and can freely decide whether to engage in deceptive or honest behavior. To investigate the impact of body ownership over the moral decision-making process, participants were asked to complete the VR-TLCG task within a virtual environment. In the virtual environment, the participants could interact with other individuals by means of i) an intact, virtual body that they could observe as if it was their own, that is, from a congruent point of view (first person perspective); and iii) a virtual body with hands detached

from the virtual forearm, which the participants could observe from a congruent point of view (first person perspective). Importantly, to achieve modulations of the sense of ownership while preserving the sense of agency (i.e., the feeling of being able to control and determine the movements of the body) (Haggard, 2017) all conditions entailed full control over the avatar's movements on the part of our participants.

Finally, to test whether reward sensitivity could moderate the relation between body ownership and moral behavior as the first of our studies suggests (Chapter 2), we assigned different reward values (i.e., high vs. low) to each trial of the VR-TLCG.

#### 3.2 Methods

#### 3.2.1 Participants

Sixty individuals, recruited via social media posts or phone calls, agreed to take part to the study from July 2019 to January 2020. 10 participants had to be excluded for the reasons and number of occurrences presented in Supplementary Table 3 (Appendix B, Chapter 9), therefore the final sample included 50 participants (females = 25) whose age ranged from 19 to 30 (M = 23.1, SD = 2.565). This sample size is consistent with results of an a priori power analysis using R software, with parameters set as follows:  $\alpha$  = 0.05, effect size = 0.02 (small) and power = 0.8. None of the participants reported ever experiencing motion sickness in VR, having any known neurological and psychiatric condition or being taking any psychiatric drug at the time of testing; all had normal or corrected to normal vision, good understanding of written and spoken Italian and gave their informed consent to participation to the study and to use of their data.

Before recruitment, the Ethic Committee of the IRCCS Fondazione Santa Lucia (Rome) approved the methods and procedures of this study, which are in conformity with the

ethical principles of the Declaration of Helsinki. All participants were paid for taking part in the study.

#### 3.2.2 Materials

A virtual version of the Temptation to Lie Card Game (VR-TLCG) (Azevedo et al., 2017; Panasiti et al., 2011, 2014, 2016; Schepisi et al., 2020) was implemented using Unity software (version 2018.3.3f1) and presented to all participants via the HTC VIVE Head Mounted Display (HMD) (https://www.vive.com/eu/product/vive/). Avatars observed within the virtual environment were created in MakeHuman (version 1.1.1.) and modified with Autodesk 3ds Max 2017 (version 19,0 student). For the duration of the task, participants were also wearing a motion capture (MoCap) system (Xsens MVN Wired Version) which consisted of 17 sensors, each continuously measuring the linear and angular motion of the body part it was attached to. Information regarding movements of each sensor was sent to Unity via MVN Studio software (version 3.5.3.) and used to animate the avatar of participants so that movements temporally and spatially matched those of the person wearing the MoCap system. The participants used a footswitch (PCsensor FS2016-USB2) to rate a series of statements concerning their sense of ownership, agency and location. The final questionnaire was programmed and completed by participants using the online version of PsyToolkit (Stoet, 2017).

#### 3.2.3 Virtual Temptation to Lie Card Game (VR-TLCG)

Participants were persuaded that they would play a card game with other three volunteers, each of whom had taken part in the study in the preceding days and had been randomly assigned to play the "picker". Participants were told that pickers had been asked to repeatedly select one out of two covered cards, where the ace of harts indicated a monetary win for the person drawing the card while the ace of spades represented a loss

(no monetary win). However, pickers had not been given the opportunity to look at the cards they had drawn nor were they given any feedback regarding their picks. Instead, the sequence of selected cards had been recorded and would be shown to participants. This happened within the virtual environment, where an avatar sitting across a virtual table from participants lifted and revealed previously drawn cards. Crucially, and unbeknownst to participants, the sequence of cards was randomly generated by the computer, so that the ace of hearts was presented in 50% of the trials. The task of participants was that of communicating the outcome of each pick to the person they were playing with, while keeping in mind that a win for the picker corresponded to a loss for themselves (unfavorable situation). Vice versa, a loss for the picker indicated a win for the participant (favorable situation). Participants completed their task within the virtual environment. Here they were represented by an avatar whose movements spatially and temporally matched their own. At all times, the avatars of participants were holding a white paper sheet in one hand and a banknote in the other. In half of the trials, banknotes were held in the right virtual hand of participants' avatars, while they appeared in their left hand in all other trials. The virtual banknote resembled a 5 euros one in 50% of trials, while it looked like a 10 euros banknote in the remaining half. The appearance of the virtual banknote informed participants of which trials were associated with a low monetary reward (5 euros resemblance) and which came with a high monetary reward (10 euros appearance). However, participants were aware of the fact that they would receive small monetary amounts and that the appearance of the banknote did not reflect the actual payoff associated to that trial. In other words, winning when their avatar was holding a virtual 5 (10) euros banknote did not indicate that our participants would be paid 5 (10) euros for their win, but rather that they would receive a lower (higher) monetary reward in comparison with trials where 10 (5) euros were displayed. We represented rewards as virtual banknotes to facilitate the identification of trials on the part of our participants. In

making this choice, we considered the larger dimensions of banknotes (vs coins) as well as their defining colors, which we believed would aid the discrimination of *high* and *low monetary rewards*. To avoid (tacitly) giving the impression that the VR-TLCG entailed large monetary wins, we selected the lowest denominations, which also correspond to the most similar monetary values (that is, 5 and 10 euro denominations have more similar values than any other pair, such as  $\in$ 10-20 or  $\in$ 20-50, etc). Finally, these denominations come with quite distinguishable colors.

To inform the picker that s/he had drawn the winning card, participants were instructed to lift the hand holding the banknote, as if showing it to the picker; to communicate a loss for the other person, participants had to raise the hand corresponding to the white sheet, instead. Technically speaking, this was achieved by using Unity SphereColliders placed on the hands of the virtual avatars. Once colliders lost contact with the virtual table, a response was recorded. Participants were aware that all parties involved in the VR-TLCG would receive a fixed amount of money for taking part in the study. In addition to this fixed amount, participants and pickers would receive a small, varying sum dependent on the game itself. Crucially, the additional payment would be calculated based on the reward value associated to each trial and to what was communicated by participants. More specifically, this meant that participants and pickers would not be paid based on which cards were *actually* drawn, but rather, payoffs of all persons involved would be determined by what participants decided to *communicate*. Therefore, participants had the opportunity to confirm or reverse the outcome of each draw. In other words, when shown the ace of hearts (unfavorable situation, i.e., the other person has picked the winning card), participants could either lift the banknote to confirm the outcome (altruistic truth, i.e., the picker gets the money associated to this trial) or raise the white paper and reverse the outcome (egoistic lie, i.e., the participant gets the money and the picker does not receive any money); oppositely, in trials where the ace of spades was drawn (favorable situation,

i.e., the other person has picked the losing card), participants could show the white paper and confirm the outcome (*egoistic truth*, the participant gets the money), or lift the banknote and thus reverse the outcome (*altruistic lie*, the picker gets the money) (see Figure 6 for a visual representation of the VR-TLCG).

To modulate the sense of ownership associated to the virtual body, participants were asked to complete the VR-TLCG task under three different conditions. In one case, participants observed their virtual body as if it was their real one, that is, from a first person perspective, with wrists showing and connecting the avatar's hands to their virtual arms (*1PP-Wrist*). In a second condition, participants looked at their avatar from a first person perspective, but the virtual wrists were not showing, hence hands appeared detached from virtual forearms (*1PP-No Wrist*). In a yet different condition, participants observed their avatar from its right side (third person perspective) but hands were connected to the rest of the virtual body (*3PP-Wrist*). For each of these conditions (i.e., *1PP-Wrist*, *1PP-No Wrist* and *3PP-Wrist*), participants completed two blocks of 16 VR-TLCG trials before moving to the following condition, resulting in 96 trials in total. The presentation order of the three ownership conditions was counterbalanced across participants. Participants were also informed that in each ownership condition they would be shown the cards drawn by a different picker.



Figure 6. Schematic representation of the virtual reality version of the Temptation to Lie Card Game (VR-TLCG). A timeline of each trial is presented on the rightmost part of the figure. The other player (OP) picks one of two covered cards and the OP's avatar shows the drawn card to the participant (P) within the virtual environment. If the lifted card is the ace of hearts (left side of the figure), this represents an *Unfavorable situation* for the P. If the OP picked the ace of spades (central part of the figure), this indicates a *Favorable situation* for the P. The P can now decide whether to lift a virtual, white piece of paper or a virtual banknote. Both of these appeared on the left (right) hand of P's virtual body on half of the trials. By lifting the white piece of paper, the P are communicating that the OP lost (and they won). To communicate that the OP won (and they lost), the Ps can lift the virtual banknote. In 50% of trials, the virtual banknote resembled a 5€ (10€) banknote, indicating a *Low reward* (*High reward*) trial.

#### 3.2.4 Embodiment ratings in VR

To investigate the feelings of ownership, agency and location associated to their virtual body in different experimental conditions and how these might change over time, we asked

participants to rate how much they agreed with 10 of the statements reported in Gonzalez-Franco and Peck (2018). All selected statements were adapted to the characteristics of our virtual environment and are reported in Table 2 (see Supplementary table 4 in Appendix B, Chapter 9, for the Italian version used in the study). These were presented for a total of six times, that is, prior to and then after playing the VR-TLCG in each condition (i.e. 1PP-Wrist, 1PP-No Wrist, 3PP-Wrist). The order of statements was randomized at every presentation. Statements were displayed in white against a dark virtual environment, so that these were the only things visible to participants while responding. Participants rated their agreement along a Visual Analogue Scale (VR-VAS), by positioning a cursor along an horizontal line. The left end of the line indicated total disagreement with the statement and corresponded to a score of 0, the right end of the line signaled total agreement and was associated to a score of 100. When each statement was presented, the cursor appeared in the middle of the line (corresponding to a score of 50) and participants were instructed to use a foot switch to move the cursor towards the desired position. By pressing the left/right pedal, the cursor moved to the left/right. To confirm each rating, participants had to verbally inform the experimenter, who would display the following statement.

To compute combined ownership, agency and location scores, we applied the formulas reported by Gonzalez-Franco and Peck (2018) (see Table 2 for the complete list of statements and their corresponding number).

Ownership = (Q1 - Q2) - Q3Agency = Q4 + Q5 + Q6 - Q7Location = Q8 - Q9 + Q10

Following this calculation, the ownership ratings of participants could range from -200 (no ownership over the virtual body) to +100 (full ownership over the virtual body). The possible range of agency ratings went from -100 (no sense of agency for the virtual body) to +300 (full sense of agency for the virtual body). Location ratings could range from -100 (no sense of being located where the avatar was located) to +200 (full sense of being located where the avatar was located).

#### 3.2.5 Procedure

Participants were welcomed by the experimenter, who provided them with written information regarding the study. Once participants had signed the informed consent and had granted permission to use of their data, the experimenter took their body measurements. These were necessary to ensure appropriate calibration of the MoCap system. A list of measurements and their description is provided in Supplementary Table 5 (Appendix B, Chapter 9). Then, participants were asked to wear all parts of the MoCap suit. This consisted of 17 sensors secured to the body by means of Velcro straps and wired to one another. After the MoCap hardware had been set up, and according to the system supplier's guidelines, *N-pose* and *Hand-pose* calibration processes were completed. To avoid possible magnetic distortions, electronics and metal objects were kept at the further possible distance from sensors. For the same reason, participants sat on a wooden chair positioned in front a plastic table for the entire duration of the study. Once seated, participants were asked to wear a Head Mounted Display (HMD), by means of which they could observe the virtual environment.

In the virtual environment, participants were represented by a sex-matched avatar (i.e. female avatar for female participants, male avatar for male participant). The virtual environment consisted of a table and two chairs placed in the center of a dimly lit room The avatar of the participants was sitting on one of the chairs while the other player's

# Table 2. Statements assessing the participant's level of embodiment towards the

**virtual bodies.** The statements were presented twice for each experimental condition (i.e., *1pp-Wrist*, *1pp-No Wrist*, *3PP-Wrist*). The statements appeared in randomized order, after each guided observation procedure and after completing two VR-TLCG blocks.

	Measured	Statements presented to participants
	component	Statements presented to participants
Q1	Ownership	I felt as if the virtual body with banknotes in its hands was my
		body
Q2	Ownership	It felt as if the virtual body with banknotes in its hands was
		someone else s
Q3	Ownership	It seemed as if I might have more than one body
Q4	Agency	It felt like I could control the virtual body with banknotes in its
		hands as if it was my own body
Q5	Agency	The movements of the virtual body with banknotes in its
		hands were caused by my movements
Q6	Agency	I felt as if the movements of the virtual body with banknotes in
		its hands were influencing my own movements
Q7	Agency	I felt as if the virtual body with banknotes in its hands was
		moving by itself
Q8	Location	I felt as if my body was located where I saw the virtual body
		holding banknotes
Q9	Location	I felt out of my body
Q10	Location	I felt as if my real body were drifting toward the virtual body
		with banknotes in its hands or as if the virtual body with
		banknotes in its hands were drifting toward my real body

avatar was sitting on the opposite side of the virtual table, facing the participants. After participants had placed their hands on the plastic table, their point of view and the position of virtual objects were adjusted so that what participants saw in the virtual environment matched their tactile sensations. For example, when participants' real hands were touching the plastic table, their virtual hands were simultaneously touching the virtual table. Adjustments were made under all three conditions to ensure matching from all perspectives (that is, 1PP and 3PP). After being provided with task instructions, participants completed five VR-TLCG practice trials in each experimental condition. At this point, the experimenter reminded participants that they would be allowed to lift only one hand at a time and only to communicate the outcome to the picker. Once the pickers' avatar had lowered the previous card (signaling that participants' choice had been recorded), participants were instructed to place the hand they had just lifted back on the table.

The experimental phase began with a guided observation procedure. During this procedure, the participants observed the virtual body for 30 seconds, following instructions that were verbally provided by the experimenter (see Section 9.1 for a detailed description of instructions). The guided observation procedure was completed before the two VR-TLCG blocks associated with each condition. This was done to ensure that participants were aware of which virtual body they would use during the following two blocks (i.e., whether this was the avatar with wrists showing or not) and from what perspective they would observe it (i.e., from a first or third person perspective). After the 30 seconds observation, participants rated the 10 statements assessing their sense of ownership, agency and location (Table 2). The participants rated the same statements after completing the two blocks of VR-TLCG trials and before the following condition was presented.

At the end of the VR-TLCG, participants were asked to fill a manipulation check questionnaire aimed at assessing how engaging the game was for them (Panasiti et al., 2016). In accordance with previous studies (Panasiti et al., 2016; Schepisi et al., 2020), the target question was the following: "How involved did you feel in the game?". The participants were asked to rate their involvement on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from "Not at all" (score 1) to "Very much" (score 5). The participants who rated their engagement with values below 3 were excluded from all analysis (see Supplementary table 3 in Appendix B, Chapter 9, for the number of occurrences). Once they had completed the manipulation check questionnaire, the MoCap suit was taken off of participants

At the end of data collection, all participants were debriefed on the real nature of the study and they were informed of the fact that they had actually played against the computer. After this explanation, participants were given the opportunity to confirm or refuse their permission to use of the data collected from them. All participants granted permission following the debriefing.

#### 3.2.6 Data analysis

Data were analysed using R software (version 4.0.2) via RStudio (version 1.3.959). We computed linear mixed effect models by means of the function *Imer*, while we used the *glmer* function for our mixed-effects logistic regression model. Both functions are part of the *Ime4* package (version 1.1-23). To select the appropriate random factor structure and avoid over-parametrization of our models, we applied a Principal Component Analysis (PCA). For PCAs, we used function *rePCA* of the *RePsychLing* package (version 0.0.4) over the saturated model. We repeatedly applied the same function over the following, simplified models and until all random effects explained part of the variance. We used function *anova* of the *stats* package to compare the fit of all models that reached

convergence. We then used the best-fitting model to test the significance of fixed effects and for post-hoc comparisons. We computed type III Wald Chi-Square test over the fixed effects using function *Anova* of the *car* package (version 3.0-8). Post-hoc comparisons were performed using package *emmeans* (version 1.4.8).

#### 3.3 Results

#### 3.3.1 Embodiment ratings

Ownership ratings. To check whether our experimental manipulations had successfully reduced the participants' sense of ownership towards the virtual bodies in the 1PP-No Wrist and 3PP-Wrist conditions, we analyzed their ownership ratings via a linear mixed effect model. The combined ownership score was the dependent variable (see paragraph 3.2.4 for a detailed description of how this was calculated). A model comparison revealed that the model that best fit the present data included ownership condition (i.e. 1PP-Wrist, 1PP-No Wrist or 3PP-Wrist), time of rating (i.e. before or after completing the two VR-TLCG blocks in each condition) and their interaction term as fixed predictors. The ownership condition was also entered as random slope, while participant's identification number (ID) was set as the random intercept. Ownership condition significantly predicted participants' ownership ratings ( $\chi$ 2 (degrees of freedom or df = 2) = 44.32, p < .001). Posthoc comparisons revealed that the feelings of ownership over the virtual body were lower in the 3PP-Wrist condition in comparison to the 1PP-Wrist condition (estimate = 51.89, 95% Confidence Intervals or CI [33.05, 70.7], t.ratio = 6.83, p < .001) and the 1PP-No *Wrist* condition (estimate = 46.55, 95% CI [27.63, 65.5], t.ratio = 6.10, p < .001) (Figure 7). Ownership ratings in the 1PP-Wrist and 1PP-No Wrist conditions did not differ (estimate = 5.34, 95% CI [-6.48, 17.20], t.ratio = 1.12, p = .268).





*Agency ratings.* To ensure that the sense of agency associated to the virtual body remained the same in all ownership condition, we set the combined agency score (see paragraph 3.2.4) as the predicted variable in a linear mixed effect model. Ownership condition (*1PP-Wrist, 1PP-No Wrist* or *3PP-Wrist*) and time of rating (before or after completing the two VR-TLCG blocks in each condition) were entered as random slope,

while participants' ID was included as random intercept factor. Fixed factors were ownership condition, time of rating and their interaction.

This analysis showed a significant main effect of ownership condition ( $\chi^2$  (df = 2) = 7.27, p = .026) and a significant interaction between ownership condition and time of rating ( $\chi^2$  (df = 2) = 6.15, p = .046). Before completing the VR-TLCG, agency ratings in the *3PP-Wrist* condition were lower than in the *1PP-Wrist* condition (estimate = 11.65, 95% CI [0.26, 23.03], t.ratio = 2.49, p = .040) and the *1PP-No Wrist* condition (estimate = 11.76, 95% CI [-0.98, 24.5], t.ratio = 6.10, p < .001). Agency ratings did not differ after completing the VR-TLCG trials. In fact, ratings following the *3PP-Wrist* condition were not different from those after the *1PP-Wrist* condition (estimate = -1.56, 95% CI [-12.76, 9.65], t.ratio = -0.34, p = .087) or the *1PP-No Wrist* condition (estimate = 0.88, 95% CI [-11.82, 13.58], t.ratio = 0.17, p = .087). Independently from the time of rating, agency did not differ between conditions *1PP-Wrist* and *1PP-No Wrist* (before completing the VR-TLCG blocks: estimate = -0.12, 95% CI [-11.37, 11.13], t.ratio = -0.03, p = .980; after the VR-TLCG blocks: estimate = -0.12, 95% CI [-13.83, 8.95], t.ratio = -0.34, p = .866) (Figure 8).

*Location ratings*. To investigate whether the sense of location differed between the three ownership conditions, the location score was analyzed by means of a linear mixed effect model. According to our model comparison, the best fit was associated to a model having ownership condition (*1PP-Wrist, 1PP-No Wrist* or *3PP-Wrist*), time of rating (before or after completing the two VR-TLCG blocks in each condition) and their interaction term as fixed predictors. Ownership condition was included as random slope, while participants' ID was entered as random intercept. A significant main effect of Ownership condition was found ( $\chi 2$  (df = 2) = 62.71, p < .001), while no other fixed factor was able to significantly predict location ratings. Post-hoc comparisons revealed that location ratings in the *3PP-Wrist* 



**Figure 8. Combined agency ratings in each experimental condition and their change over time.** The plot show regression lines for each experimental condition. The shaded bands represent 95% confidence intervals, and the asterisks indicate significance (\*p < .05). condition were significantly lower than in the *1PP-Wrist* condition (estimate = 68.79, 95% CI [49.90, 88.70], t.ratio = 8.57, p < .001) and in the *1PP-No Wrist* condition (estimate = 71.80, 95% CI [49.00, 94.60], t.ratio = 7.82, p < .001). Location ratings associated with the *1PP-Wrist* condition were not different from those provided under the *1PP-No Wrist* condition (estimate = -3.01, 95% CI [-15.90, 9.90], t.ratio = -0.58, p = .566) (Figure 9).



**Figure 9. Combined location ratings in each experimental condition.** Violin plots represent the distribution of location ratings for each experimental condition. The thick horizontal lines within the boxes represents the model estimate. The upper horizontal limits represent the upper confidence interval (CI), the lower horizontal limits represent the lower CI. The asterisks indicate significance (\*\*\*p < .001).

#### 3.3.2 Behavior in the VR-TLCG

Participants' decisions during the VR-TLCG were set as a dichotomous dependent variable in a mixed-effects logistic regression model. A decision to communicate the real outcome of the pick was coded as 0, while lies were coded as 1. Situation (*Unfavorable* to the participant coded as 0, *Favorable* to the participant coded as 1), reward value (*low monetary reward* as 0, *high monetary reward* as 1) and ownership condition (*1PP-Wrist, 1PP-No Wrist* and *3PP-Wrist*) and all interaction terms were set as fixed factors. According to a model comparison, the random effect structure that best fit our data included situation and the interaction between situation and reward value as random slopes factors, while participants' IDs were entered as random intercept factor.

The probability of lying was significantly predicted by the reward value associated to the trial ( $\chi$ 2 (df = 1) = 13.84, p < .001) and by the ownership condition ( $\chi$ 2 (df = 2) = 13.15, p = .001). The interaction between situation and reward value was significant ( $\chi$ 2 (df = 1) = 14.77, p < .001) (Figure 10). When participants are in an *unfavorable situation* (that is, the other person has picked the winning card and lying means that the participant receives the reward associated to that pick), *high rewards* are associated to a higher probability of lying in comparison to *low rewards* (estimate = -1.20, 95% CI [-1.99,-0.42], z.ratio = -4.03, *p* < .001). On the other hand, in the favorable situation (when the picker has drawn the loosing card) lies were more likely to occur in *low reward* trials compared to *high reward* trials (estimate = 0.90, 95% CI [0.18, 1.62], z.ratio = 3.31, *p* = .001). In addition, *high reward* value predicted less lies in the favorable situation than in the unfavorable situation (estimate = 2.39, 95% CI [1.29, 3.49], z.ratio = 5.72, *p* < .001). Lies were also significantly predicted by the interaction between reward value and ownership condition ( $\chi$ 2 (df = 2) = 12.42, p = .002) (Figure 11). Post-hoc comparisons showed that, when in the *3PP-Wrist* condition, participants lied more when trials were associated to *high rewards* compared to

*low rewards* (estimate = -0.43, 95% CI [-0.80, -0.06], z.ratio = -2.27, p = .024). Also, when rewards were low, the probability of lying was higher in the *1PP-No Wrist* condition than in the *1PP-Wrist* condition (estimate = -0.35, 95% CI [-0.69, -0.01], z.ratio = -2.48, p = .020) or the *3PP-Wrist* condition (estimate = 0.38, 95% CI [0.05, 0.72], z.ratio = 2.71, p = .020).



**Figure 10. Lies as a function of the situation (***Favourable* or *Unfavourable* to **participants) and the reward associated to the trial.** The plot represents regression lines for *High reward* and *Low reward* condition. The shaded bands represent 95% confidence intervals, and the asterisks indicate significance (\*\*p < .01, \*\*\*p < .001).



**Figure 11. Lies as a function of the experimental condition and the reward associated to the trial (***High reward* **or** *Low reward***). The plot represents regression lines for each experimental condition (***1PP-Wrist, 1PP-No Wrist, 3PP-Wrist***). The shaded bands represent 95% confidence intervals, and the asterisks indicate significance (\*p < .05).** 

# 3.4 Discussion

With the present study we have investigated whether modulations of body ownership over a virtual avatar can bias the tendency to lie in social situations. We did so by using Virtual Reality to experimentally reduce our participants' sense of ownership towards a virtual body, while they were playing a card game with other individuals. The card game was a virtual version of the TLCG (Azevedo et al., 2017; Panasiti et al., 2011, 2014, 2016; Schepisi et al., 2020), a task where, by lying or telling the truth, participants not only determine their own gains, but also the other players'. To clarify if different reward values can impact the hypothesized relation between sense of ownership and (dis)honest behavior, we associated each trial of the VR-TLCG with either a high or low monetary reward.

We found that sense of ownership was reduced when the participants observed a virtual body from a third person perspective (3PP-Wrist). This result is in line with past research, which showed that visual perspective contributes to the sense of ownership. Specifically, a viewpoint located out of the body has been associated with diminished sense of ownership in comparison with a congruent, first person perspective (Maselli & Slater, 2013; Monti et al., 2020). The same perspective-related reduction of body ownership has been reported also in conditions of preserved visuo-motor synchrony, that is, even when participants could control the movements of a virtual avatar in real time (Gorisse et al., 2017). This is similar to what we observed here. Even though participants could fully control the movements of the virtual body, ownership ratings remained consistently low in the 3PP-Wrist condition, and independently from the sense of agency. In fact, before the two VR-TLCG blocks, participants' agency ratings in the 3PP-Wrist condition were lower than in the other two conditions (i.e. 1PP-Wrist and 1PP-No Wrist). Instead, while agency ratings no longer differed following the VR-TLCG, ownership ratings remained low when observing the body from an out-of-body perspective. Thus, our experimental manipulation of perspective appears to have successfully reduced body ownership, whereas visual discontinuity of the upper limbs (1PP-No Wrist) did not have the same effect. This result stands in contrast with those of previous studies, where observation of hands that are visually detached from a virtual body diminished the feelings of ownership (Perez-Marcos

et al., 2012; Tieri et al., 2015a, 2015b). In these studies, however, participants were only passively observing the visually detached hand. On the contrary, the participants who took part to the present experiment had full control over the movements of the avatar, that is, whenever they moved their body, their virtual avatar moved congruently. Crucially, in the *1PP-No Wrist* condition, agency ratings of participants remained consistently high and did not differ from those associated with the control condition (i.e., *1PP-Wrist*). Thus, visuo-motor synchrony may constitute one possible explanation for the difference between past results and those presented here. In support of this hypothesis, a recent study found that passive observation of a static, detached hand (vs. intact hand) was associated with reduced ownership, but this effect disappeared when participants were allowed to move their real arm and its movements reflected on the detached, virtual arm (Brugada-Ramentol et al., 2019).

Taken together, our data seem to suggest that visuo-motor synchrony may be enough to induce ownership over an unrealistic body, but not when participants do not feel like their position coincides with that of the virtual body (i.e. sense of location). Indeed, when observing their virtual body from an incongruent perspective (i.e., in the *3PP-Wrist* condition), our participants not only showed a lower sense of ownership, but also reported lower feelings of location. While evidence appears to support the notion that the sense of body ownership and the sense of location are two separate components of bodily self-consciousness, experimentally induced enhancements or reductions of the latter seem to also produce changes in the reported sense of ownership (Guterstam et al., 2015; Serino et al., 2013). In line with this, a congruent, first person perspective over the virtual body was maintained in the other two experimental conditions (i.e., *1PP-Wrist* and *1PP-No Wrist*), where the sense of location remained intact, as did the sense of ownership.

Our results also seem to support the idea that the sense of body ownership may indeed play a role during moral decision-making and that this relationship may be modulated by the extent of monetary rewards. Specifically, we found that higher rewards are associated with an increase of dishonest behaviors during the VR-TLCG. In general, the results of the present study show that the participants engaged in a higher number of egoistic lies in trials associated with high rewards, that is, when lying meant receiving the highest payoff. On the contrary, lies were significantly reduced when favorable trials came with high rewards. Importantly, lying when the situation was favoring the participants meant allocating the associated monetary reward to the other player. Similarly, some studies have shown that dishonest behaviors increase when individuals find themselves in unfavorable situations (Panasiti et al., 2011, 2014) and when doing so entails high rewards (Gerlach et al., 2019). However, our results stand in contrast with evidence supporting the idea that, as the value of rewards increases, dishonesty is lessened (Cohn et al., 2019; Mazar et al., 2008). Crucially, these results may be more easily understood when considering the role of body ownership. We found that higher rewards were associated with increased dishonesty only when the sense of ownership was reduced, that is, only in the third person perspective condition (3PP-Wrist). Although surprising, these results may highlight a possible resemblance between the sense of body ownership and other embodied mechanisms aimed at preserving the moral self-image. As an example, research has shown that when individuals behave immorally or are reminded of past, unethical behaviors, they increase their preference for cleansing products (S. W. S. Lee & Schwarz, 2010; C.-B. Zhong & Liljenquist, 2006). This effect, known as moral cleansing, has been thought of as an attempt to re-establish a threatened concept of self through physical cleanness. Accordingly, allowing participants to use cleansing products appears to reduce their feelings of guilt (West & Zhong, 2015). However, in a recent review, Lee and Schwarz (2021) have proposed a new interpretation of these results, arguing that

moral cleansing represents one of the many mechanisms through which people separate the self from stimuli or events, especially negative ones. In this view, it is possible that reductions of the sense of body ownership may serve the same purpose, that is, distancing from negative experiences and therefore reduce their effects over the individual. In support of this hypotheses, reductions of fear (Bourdin et al., 2017; Hofer et al., 2017) and pain sensitivity (Martini et al., 2014) have been observed in association with diminished body ownership. Similarly, motor errors appear to induce lower levels of ownership (Pezzetta et al., 2018). The link we found between diminished body ownership and dishonest behavior may be yet another evidence of this effect. Specifically, one possibility is that the feelings of disembodiment experienced in the 3PP-Wrist condition may have allowed participants to distance themselves from the virtual body and consequently from the negative attributes associated with it. In other words, because it was not perceived as their own, it may be that behaviors enacted by the virtual body did not feel as a threat to the participants' own moral image, thus favoring dishonest deeds. In line with this, we found that in the 3PP-Wrist condition, our participants lied more when doing so was associated with the highest reward. Crucially, this behavioral pattern is opposite to that found in the literature, which suggests that individuals act less dishonestly in the presence of high rewards (Cohn et al., 2019; Mazar et al., 2008). In fact, lying for low rewards and refraining from deception when rewards are high, may be interpreted as proof of the moral character of the individual. Indeed, people aim at preserving their image of self, therefore they only indulge in dishonest behaviors when these do not threaten their integrity (Mazar et al., 2008). In light of this, when body ownership is reduced, it becomes easier not to attribute immoral characteristics of the body to the self. This consequently allows for dishonesty, as behaviors that are generally difficult to interpret as proof of moral integrity (i.e., lying in the presence of high rewards) may no longer pose a threat for one's moral image.

On the contrary, the monetary value did not modulate deception during the 1PP-Wrist and 1PP-No Wrist conditions, where the number of lies did not differ between low and high rewards. However, we found that the number of deceptive behaviors associated with low rewards was larger in the presence of body discontinuity (1PP-No Wrist) than in any other condition. While reduced body ownership may explain our results concerning dishonest behaviors in the 3PP-Wrist condition, we cannot draw the same conclusion in the case of visual discontinuity between the virtual hands and arms. In fact, this condition was not associated to any reduction (nor increase) of the sense of ownership in comparison to that reported in the control condition (1PP-Wrist). However, merely seeing that the virtual hands were detached from the rest of the body may have cued a sense of separation between the virtual effector and the self. In support of this, research shows that physical separation from a written recollection of regrets can reduce negative feelings associated with that regret (Li et al., 2010). Crucially, mental separation may also have similar effects. For example, knowing that state borders divide the self from the location of dangerous events reduces individuals' perception of risk (Mishra & Mishra, 2010). This was observed independently of the actual physical distance from the dangerous event. In light of this, it may be argued that merely seeing that virtual hands are detached from the body suggests a sense of separation from the actions performed with those hands and their attributes (S. W. S. Lee & Schwarz, 2021). Notably, in the 1PP-No Wrist condition, our participants allowed themselves to perform an higher number violations associated with the smallest monetary reward, again in comparison with the other two experimental conditions. Possibly, this finding is due to the intact feelings of ownership observed in the 1PP-No Wrist condition. In other words, because the participants felt ownership over the virtual body with disconnected hands, this may have prevented them from engaging in a higher number of more dishonest behaviors (i.e., lying when high rewards were present) than in the other two conditions. However, the visual disconnection may have been sufficient for

our participants to distance the self from the negative attributes associated with small violations. Indeed, lying for small rewards poses a lesser threat to a moral view of the self, as these behaviors are more easily framed as manifestations of one's moral character than those involving higher sums of money (Cohn et al., 2019; Mazar et al., 2008).

Crucially we failed to observe an interaction between situation, reward value and experimental condition. Considering this, we cannot draw any definite conclusion regarding the effect of body ownership over egoistic and altruistic lies. However, our findings show that high rewards are associated with i) more lies when participants see their body from a third person perspective, and ii) more self-serving, egoistic lies than altruistic ones. Considering both these results, we speculate that instances of reduced body ownership (as in the case of the *3PP-Wrist* condition) may facilitate lying when higher rewards are involved, and that this may reflect an increase of self-serving behaviors aimed at higher monetary gains. On the other hand, the low reward condition did not predict any difference between egoistic or altruistic lies. In light of this, one possibility is that visual discontinuity between virtual forearms and hands facilitates a general tendency to lie, which may occur regardless of monetary gain or losses. Again, these interpretations are only speculative, as we did not find evidence for the association between the sense of body ownership and either self-serving or other-serving behaviors. Therefore, future research should aim at clarifying this point.

Overall, our study suggests that the sense of ownership over the body can account for modulations of moral behavior. The data presented here support the idea that instances of reduced body ownership may bias towards more dishonest behavior when rewards at stake are high. At the same time, low rewards may favor dishonesty in the presence of mere visual discontinuity. These results indicate that individuals may rely on low feelings of embodiment or on instances of visual separation to distance the self from negative

attributes. It follows that because negative attributes are no longer associated to the self, this allows individuals to indulge in dishonesty without having to reconsider their own moral integrity. This evidence is especially significant when considering that an increasing number of human activities occur online, where individuals do not interact through their bodies. Such conditions may facilitate a sense of separation from dishonest behaviors in online contexts. However, this tendency might be lowered if ownership over a virtual, online character is induced. In situations like, for example, multiplayer games, this may be aided by a first-person perspective over the avatars that individuals will use to communicate with others. At the same time, VR interactions may benefit from representing users with *whole* virtual bodies, opposite to the virtual hands employed in most 3D applications.

# 4 Deceptive behaviors increase the estrangement of unwanted limbs: a study on Body Integrity Dysphoria

# 4.1 Introduction

The evidence collected in our previous studies suggests that feeling ownership over our specific, unique body may have significant implications for our everyday interactions. However, it is not clear how chronic alterations of the sense of body ownership could impact moral decision-making in social situations.

Such chronic alterations of body ownership are characteristic of one subtype of Body Integrity Dysphoria (BID). The ICD-11 generally defines this condition as an enduring, intense desire to have a physical disability (World Health Organization, 2019a). However, said desire may manifest itself in many forms, like a longing for blindness, deafness, paraplegia or even removal of parts of the male genitalia (First & Fisher, 2012). Here, we will focus on one other possible manifestation of BID, that is, a strong, persistent desire for limb amputation. What makes this specific condition particularly relevant in the context of our studies is the characteristic feeling that one or more limbs do not belong to the individual (First, 2005). Such sense of disownership towards part of the body derives from a sense that the individual's *physical* body "exceeds" the individual's *percept* of the body. The mismatch between the two is what leads to the amputation desire that defines this condition. Crucially, individuals with BID acknowledge that the unwanted limb is part of their body but nonetheless feel that, without its removal, their body is "overcomplete" (First & Fisher, 2012). This fundamental feature hence differentiates BID from psychotic manifestations concerning the body, such as those occurring in somatoparaphrenia, where, following brain damage, patients deny ownership over part of their body (Vallar & Ronchi, 2009). In this sense, BID has more similarities with gender incongruence (World

Health Organization, 2019b) than somatoparaphrenia, as neither BID nor gender incongruence is based on delusional beliefs (First & Fisher, 2012). However, while these conditions share the feeling that the body anatomy does not match subjective experience, feelings respectively regard one's sexual characteristics or limbs. Finally, BID does not seem to be associated with an altered mental representation of the body, therefore it should not be considered a disorder of the body image. Indeed, individuals with BID symptoms do not show alterations in the visual estimation of their unwanted limb (Stone et al., 2020a). Notably, only a minority of individuals with amputation desires refer comorbid psychopathologies, the most common ones being depressive and anxiety disorders (First, 2005).

Interestingly, BID symptoms have been associated with structural and functional alterations in distinctive areas, which are known for underlying the conscious representation of the affected limb (Hilti et al., 2013; Oddo-Sommerfeld et al., 2018; Saetta et al., 2020). While research efforts have focused on identifying the mechanisms behind BID symptoms, the influence that alterations of the sense of ownership exert over higher-level functions has not yet been clarified. It could be argued that the extent of ownership for the effector limb may differently shape the behavior of individuals with BID. Here we aim at investigating how moral decision-making is modulated when individuals with BID use their wanted or unwanted limb to communicate a truthful or false information.

Information coming from our body is fundamental for the formation of the sense of ownership (Blanke, 2012). Therefore, awareness of bodily signals can make us even more conscious of having a body (Tsakiris et al., 2011). Interestingly, when attention towards bodily signals is experimentally enhanced, individuals' choices and judgements become more self-interested. This has been investigated, for instance, through Ultimatum Games, where, despite economic losses, receivers tend to refuse offers that they deem unfair

(Nowak et al., 2000). On the contrary, when participants listen to their own heartbeat or experience painful stimulation, they not only offer less to others, but even accept more unfair offers from them (Lenggenhager et al., 2013; Mancini et al., 2011). In addition to this, the intensity of other bodily signals, like hunger, is associated to less severe moral judgements (Vicario et al., 2018). Possibly, relaxed moral standards serve as a way for individuals to justify their own immoral behaviors, which in fact appear to be increased under the same conditions (E. F. Williams et al., 2016). This evidence suggest that an enhanced sense of the body may bias towards more dishonest choices when this is convenient for the self. Crucially, this effect may be mediated by the value attributed to available stimuli, the rewarding value of which is highly dependent on the homeostatic condition of the body (Paulus, 2007a, 2007b). In this sense, increased body ownership may enhance the desirability of available rewards, which consequently boost rewardoriented behaviors, and possibly even deceptive ones. Results of our first study (presented in Chapter 2) seem to only partially support this hypothesis. Our data show that body ownership increases dishonesty when this entails a monetary payoff for the individual. However this was only observed in participants with low sensitivity to rewards.

However, results of our second study (Chapter 3) suggest a different pattern. Specifically, we observed that high rewards increased dishonesty, but only when the sense of body ownership was *reduced*. Considering this, we argue that modulations of body ownership may serve the purpose of distancing the self from negative attributes, such as dishonesty. By achieving physical separation from negatively connotated stimuli or situations (for example, by putting a written recollection of negative events within an envelope), individuals manage to reduce the effects these may have over the concept of self (Li et al., 2010). In light of this, we argue that modulations of the sense of body ownership may serve similar purposes. In other words, enhanced body ownership may facilitate the

association between attributes of the physical body and the moral self, while disembodiment could hinder this association (Scattolin et al., 2021). It derives from this that, if a body is not perceived as belonging to the self, its negative attributes (like dishonesty) are less likely to affect one's moral identity, which is then preserved.

To understand which impact chronic reductions of body ownership may have over morality, we asked participants with BID and participants that have an intact sense of body ownership to complete a modified version of the Temptation to Lie Card Game (TLCG) (Azevedo et al., 2017; Panasiti et al., 2011, 2014, 2016; Schepisi et al., 2020). During each trial of the TLCG, participants could freely decide whether to lie or communicate the truth to the other participants, knowing that their choices would also impact another person's payment. Specifically, we asked participants to provide their responses using their legs, by means of a foot-switch. This choice was made in light of the fact that, in the majority of cases, the amputation desire of participants with BID regards the lower limb (First, 2005). Crucially, we only selected individuals whose amputation desire concerned only one of the two legs. Unbeknownst to the participants, in the present study we biased TLCG outcomes towards unfairness. Specifically, in the Unfair TLCG (U-TLCG), participants always won small monetary sums, while the other players always won high monetary rewards. This was motivated by the age of individuals with BID, which we expected to be greater than that of participants tested in past TLCG experiments. Indeed, the mean age reported in studies using the TLCG ranged from 23.1, to 26.7 years (Azevedo et al., 2017; Panasiti et al., 2011, 2014, 2016; Schepisi et al., 2020), against studies with participants with BID symptoms, whose mean age ranged from 43.1 to 49.6 years (Aoyama et al., 2012; First, 2005; Hilti et al., 2013; Lenggenhager et al., 2015; Oddo-Sommerfeld et al., 2018; Saetta et al., 2020; Stone et al., 2019, 2020a, 2020b). Also, the majority of participants who took part to previous TLCG studies was composed of

students, who, being mostly unemployed, may be tempted to lie even in the presence of small monetary rewards. On the contrary, we expected the greater part of participants with BID to be employed and to show reduced sensitivity to rewards in comparison with younger adults (Eppinger et al., 2012, 2013). The present version of the TLCG, that is, the U-TLCG, was therefore aimed at making the task more tempting and engaging for older participants, considering that higher rewards can increase cheating behaviors (Gerlach et al., 2019).

### 4.2 Methods

#### 4.2.1 Participants

Considering the rarity of BID and the secrecy that often comes with this condition (First, 2005), we set out to recruit 20 volunteers who wished for the amputation of one of their lower limbs. As a consequence, an equal number of individuals without this desire have been included in our control group. A total of 40 participants have taken part in this study. Data collection was carried out from January 2020 to January 2021 at the University of Zurich (CH), in collaboration with the *Body, Self and Plasticity* laboratory, directed by Professor Bigna Lenggenhager. This sample of participants is composed of 20 volunteers with Body Integrity Dysphoria (BID) (females = 5, mean age = 46.55, standard deviation or SD = 12.13), 11 of whom desired amputation of the left leg; for the remaining 9 participants, this desire concerned the right leg. In line with other studies (First, 2005), the desire for amputation first emerged in childhood and early adolescence (between the ages of 6 and 12). None of the participants in this group underwent amputation prior to the study. Amputation desire of participants in the BID group was assessed using an adapted version of the Zurich Xenomelia Scale (ZXS) (Aoyama et al., 2012). In this version, participants' agreement with each of the 12 items of the questionnaire was to be rated
along a Visual Analogue Scale (VAS). The VAS scale ranged from "clearly does not apply" (scored as 0) to "clearly applies" (scored as 100). Participants in the BID group showed a mean score of 84.99 (SD = 13.72) out of 100 in the Pure Amputation Desire subscale of the ZXS. None of these participants reported being diagnosed with a neurological disorder. However, two volunteers (10%) in the BID group referred an history of psychiatric disorders and one of them (5% of the BID sample) was taking antidepressant medication at the time of testing. When they took part in this study, seven other participants (35% of the BID group) were using medications for the treatment of non-psychiatric conditions. The control group (CG) is composed of 20 participants (females = 7, mean age = 45.40, SD = 11.07) who had not undergone nor desired lower limb amputation. One male participant in this group did not complete the U-TLCG, therefore his data have not been included in the analysis regarding the task. One of the participants (5%) in the final CG sample reported a diagnosis of psychiatric disorder and being undergoing drug treatment when tested for this study. Six other volunteers were following different types of medical treatment at the time of participation. A more detailed anamnesis of participants in each group can be found in Supplementary Table 6 (Appendix C, Chapter 10).

All participants provided written informed consent to participation in the study and granted permission to use of their data. At the end of the experimental session and after reading a written debriefing form, all participants confirmed authorization to use of the data collected during the study.

#### 4.2.2 Materials

The participants completed all parts of this study while sitting on a chair in front of a table. We used the online version of PsyToolkit (Stoet, 2017) to program and administer all questionnaires included in the study. All parts of the U-TLCG were programmed and

presented to the participants by means of E-Prime 2.0 (Psychology Software Tool, PA). The participants completed all questionnaires and the U-TLCG using a 15-inch laptop positioned at a distance of approximately 60 cm from their eyes. During the U-TLCG, the participants provided their responses via two foot-switches, one for each foot (MagiDeal SZADKJ0002).

## 4.2.3 Unfair Temptation to Lie Card Game (U-TLCG)

The classic Temptation to Lie Card Game (TLCG) (Azevedo et al., 2017; Panasiti et al., 2011, 2014, 2016; Schepisi et al., 2020) was adapted to the purposes of this study. To investigate whether the degree of ownership associated with each leg could predict the tendency to lie or refrain from lying when this entailed using that leg, we asked participants to provide their preferred responses by means of foot pedals. However, and in order to prevent participants in the BID group from guessing our hypothesis, we introduced a simple Reaction Time task (RT task) and a cover story. All participants were told that the aim of the study was that of investigating to what extent social interactions could distract people from other activities. Thus, participants were persuaded that the main task was the RT task. More specifically, participants were informed that the screen in front of them would display cards depicting different amounts of money (that is, one banknote, three banknotes or no banknote) but that, in each trial, only two cards would be shown. In part of the trials (12 out of 44), the two cards on the screen would be identical. Whenever this happened, participants had to be as quick as possible and press the letter b on the keyboard, using their dominant index finger. In the remaining trials, cards differed from one another and participants had to follow different instructions. We told participants that trials where cards differed were part of a game that they would complete with another player. The game involved two roles and while the other player had to select one of two covered

cards, participants were asked to communicate the outcome of the other player's picks (that is, whether the other person had won or lost). Crucially, and unbeknownst to participants, the other person's choice was generated by a computer. To cover for the other person's absence, participants were told that the other player had been tested in previous days, when s/he had been assigned the role of picker. To fill this role, the other person had been instructed to pick one out of two covered cards: one of the two cards was always empty, while the other always displayed money. Money could be represented as one banknote or as three banknotes. However, we told participants that the picker was not given the possibility of seeing which cards s/he picked, but rather his/her choices had been recorded and were shown to participants themselves. In this version of the TLCG, participants saw one card enlarge on the screen. This was the card that the other player drew. When the selected card showed either one or three banknotes, it indicated that the other player had picked the winning card and thus the participant had lost (Unfavorable situation for the participant). Else, if the white card enlarged, it meant that the other player had picked the losing card, and therefore the participant had won (Favorable situation). Because the picker is informed of the outcome by participants, they had the opportunity to lie to change the game outcome. In fact, both the participants and the other player would be paid according to the communicated outcome and not on the basis of the actual pick. To communicate the outcome of their choice, participants were instructed to press a foot pedal to select the card they wanted to show to the picker. Pressing the right pedal indicated that participants wanted to show the card displayed on the right-side of the screen, pressing the left pedal indicated that the left-side card should be shown to the other player. The card representing money was presented on the right of the screen on 50% of trials, while it was displayed on the left side on the remaining 50%. Also, participants could choose their response among four possibilities: an altruistic truth (the other person won and participants told the truth), an egoistic truth (the other person lost

and participants told the truth), an *egoistic lie* (the other person won and participants lied), or an *altruistic lie* (the other person lost and participants lied). To make the TLCG task more tempting for older participants, *unfavorable* trials were consistently associated with *high rewards* (*Highly unfavorable* condition) while *favorable* trials always entailed a *low reward* win (*Slightly favorable* condition). This manipulation put participants at a disadvantage: if they were to always tell the truth, their final gains would be lower than those of the other player. Crucially, participants were never made aware of this unfair manipulation.

For a schematic representation of the task, see Figure 12.



Figure 12. Schematic representation of the unfair version of the Temptation to Lie Card Game (U-TLCG) and the Reaction Time task (RT task). A timeline of each trial is presented on the rightmost part of the figure. On 73% of trials, participants (P) are playing the U-TLCG. This is indicated by the fact that the cards on the screen represent different amounts of money (i.e., one is empty, the other shows one or more banknotes). The other player (OP) had to pick one of the two covered cards. The card that enlarges on the screen represents the OP's pick. When the OP picked the card representing the money, this indicates that OP won and P lost. This was always associated with the three banknotes card and therefore to a higher reward (*Highly unfavorable situation*). When the OP picks the empty card, this indicates that OP lost and P won. These trials were always associated with the one banknotes card and therefore to a lower reward (Slightly unfavorable situation). The P can now decide what to communicate to the OP, by either showing a white piece of paper or a virtual banknote. Both of these appeared on the left (right) side of the screen on half of the trials. By showing the white card, the Ps are communicating that the OP lost (and they won). To communicate that the OP won (and they lost), the Ps can show the banknote(s) card. To communicate their decision, Ps were asked to press one of two foot pedals, the one on the same side of the card they wanted to show to the OP.

ON 27% of trials, the cards on the screen showed the same amount of money. When this happened, Ps had to press the letter *b* on the keyboard with their dominant index finger.

### 4.2.4 Ownership and agency ratings

To ascertain that participants in the two groups experienced different levels of ownership towards their legs, they all rated the feelings of ownership associated with each limb. Specifically, participants were asked to use a Visual Analogue Scale (VAS) to rate all combinations of the following statement: "How strong is the sensation that your left/right arm/leg is part of your body?". The VAS scale ranged from 0 (labelled as "not part of my body") to 100 (labelled as "fully part of my body"). To investigate whether behavior to the U-TLCG could influence participants' sense of ownership over their lower limbs, the same statements were rated after completion of the task.

To control for the possible role of the sense of agency, similar ratings were obtained for feelings of control over each limb. In this case, statements were phrased as follows: "How strong is the sensation that the movements of your left/right arm/leg are controlled by you?". VAS scales measuring agency ranged from 0 ("not controlled by me") to 100 ("fully controlled by me"). Agency ratings were collected at the beginning of the study and then after the U-TLCG, together with ownership ratings.

The order of statements assessing ownership and agency was randomized in both presentations.

To understand whether behavior in the U-TLCG could predict changes in the feelings of ownership and agency towards each leg, we calculated how much the ratings changed from one assessment to the following one. Specifically, we subtracted participants' ownership or agency ratings *before* the U-TLCG from the corresponding ratings *after* the U-TLCG. This was computed separately for each leg. Positive values indicated an increase of the sense of ownership or agency for a specific leg. Negative values indicated that feelings of leg ownership or agency decreased following the U-TLCG.

#### 4.2.5 Procedure

Participants were met at the entrance of the building and accompanied to the room where this and other experiments took place. In fact, the present study is part of a larger project with the overarching goal of investigating different aspects of bodily self-consciousness by comparing data from individuals with and without BID desires. Therefore, participants received written information regarding all experiments that they would take part into. All participants signed the informed consent, confirming their willingness to take part in all studies and providing permission to use their data.

Participants began the testing session by completing a first set of questionnaires. In addition to general, demographic information (i.e. sex, age in years, highest education degree received), participants were asked to report possible neurologic and psychiatric conditions and whether they were under medication treatment at the time of testing. Methods described in Adler et al. (2000) and Ostrove et al. (2000) were adapted to collect a measure of participants' subjective economic status (SES). Specifically, participants were shown an horizontal VAS scale going from 0 (labelled as "People who have the least money") to 100 (labelled as "People who have the most money") and were asked to position themselves along this continuum.

While demographic questions were followed by ownership and agency ratings for the CG, participants in the BID group filled the Zurich Xenomelia Scale (ZXS) (Aoyama et al., 2012) before rating their feelings of ownership and agency for each limb. Following this, all participants were asked to complete the Handedness and Footedness subscales of the Lateral Preference Inventory (LPI) (Büsch et al., 2009; Coren, 1993). The Footedness subscale (e.g. "With which foot would you kick a ball to hit a target?") was included in order to control for the effect of foot preference, especially in control participants. However, the purpose of items assessing handedness (e.g. "With which hand do you draw?") was that of supporting the cover story used in the U-TLCG. In line with this, the experimenter checked

participants' handedness subscale scores before the U-TLCG. Scores below 0 indicated a preference for the left hand, while scores above 0 suggested a preference for the right one. Based on this score, participants were instructed to use either the left or right index finger throughout the U-TLCG.

After completing this first set of questionnaires and before the U-TLCG, participants in the BID group completed one of the other studies included in this project. Then, all participants sat in front of a computer. Participants were instructed to place one foot over each pedal and their dominant index finger over the letter *b* of the keyboard. This position was to be maintained for the entire duration of the experiment. Instructions of the U-TLCG were then displayed on the screen and read out by the experimenter. Instructions were followed by 23 practice trials, during which proper understanding of the task instructions was ensured. Upon completion of the U-TLCG, participants filled the Manipulation Check questionnaire (the same employed in our second study, see paragraph 3.2.1) and again rated their feelings of ownership and agency towards each limb.

At the end of the entire testing session, a written debriefing form was provided, which informed participants that they had played the U-TLCG against the computer and revealed the real purposes of this experiment. Permission to use the data collected during the study was confirmed in writing by all participants.

# 4.3 Results

## 4.3.1 Embodiment ratings at baseline

*Ownership ratings.* To ensure that the two groups of participants differed in terms of feelings of ownership associated their lower limbs, baseline ownership ratings were analyzed. Ratings were the predicted variable in a linear mixed effect model, while group

(CG coded as 0, BID coded as 1), leg condition and their interaction term were the fixed predictors. Leg condition was a binary variable and was coded as 0 to indicate the unwanted leg of participants in the BID group or the non-dominant leg for those in the CG. Oppositely, the wanted or dominant leg was coded as 1 for participants in the BID and CG groups, respectively. Participants' identification number (ID) was included in the model as random intercept.

Results show that factors group ( $\chi$ 2 (degrees of freedom or df = 1) = 126.07, p < .001) and the interaction between group and limb condition ( $\chi$ 2 (df = 1) = 76.83, p < .001) are significant predictors of the feeling of ownership towards lower limbs (Figure 13). Post-hoc comparison showed that the dominant and non-dominant leg of control participants did not differ in terms of ownership ratings (estimate = -0.42, 95% Confidence Intervals or CI [-13.50, 12.70], SE = 4.73, t.ratio = -0.09, *p* = .929). A significant difference was observed for participants in the BID group, where the unwanted leg had lower ownership ratings compared to the wanted leg (estimate = -58.10, 95% CI [-70.90, -45.30], Standard Error or SE = 4.61, t.ratio = -12.62, *p* < .001). Ownership ratings were significantly lower for the unwanted limb of participants in the BID group compared to those associated with the nondominant leg of the CG (estimate = 59.27, 95% CI [44.90, 73.60], SE = 5.29, t.ratio = 11.212, *p* < .001). Control participants' ownership ratings concerning their dominant leg did not differ from those associated to the wanted leg of participants in the BID group (estimate = 1.59, 95% CI [-12.2, 15.4], SE = 5.07, t.ratio = 0.31, *p* = .929).



**Figure 13. Ownership ratings at baseline as a function of group and leg condition.** The upper limits of bar plots represent the upper confidence interval (CI), the lower limit represents the lower CI. Diamonds indicate the model estimate. Points represent each participant's ownership rating. Asterisks indicate significance (\*\*\*p <.001)

Agency ratings. Agency ratings were set as the dependent variable in a linear mixed effect model. We computed this with the aim of controlling for possible baseline differences in agency associated to the lower limbs. Participants' IDs were included in the model as random intercept factor, while we entered group (CG as 0, BID group as 1), limb condition (the non-dominant or unwanted leg coded as 0, the dominant or wanted leg coded as 1) and the interaction between group and limb condition as fixed predictors.

Factors group ( $\chi 2$  (df = 1) = 13.05, p < .001) and the group × limb condition interaction term ( $\chi 2$  (df = 1) = 10.39, p = .001) were significant predictors of agency ratings. Ratings of participants in the CG did not differ between the non-dominant and the dominant leg (estimate = -0.85, 95% CI [-15.46, 13.77], SE = 5.28, t.ratio = -0.16, p = .873; Figure 14). Agency ratings were significantly higher for the wanted compared to the unwanted limb of participants in the BID group (estimate = -24.50, 95% CI [-38.77, -10.23], SE = 5.13, t.ratio = -4.78, p < .001; Figure 14).

Agency ratings for the unwanted limb of participants with BID were lower than those associated with the non-dominant leg of control participants (estimate = 22.06, 95% CI [5.47, 38.65], SE = 6.12, t.ratio = 3.61, p = .001; Figure 14). Agency ratings for the wanted leg of participants in the BID group were not different from those observed for the dominant leg of control participants (estimate = -1.59, 95% CI [-17.57, 14.39], SE = 5.88, t.ratio = -0.27, p = .873; Figure 14).



**Figure 14. Agency ratings at baseline as a function of group and leg condition.** The upper limits of bar plots represent the upper confidence interval (CI), the lower limit represents the lower CI. Diamonds indicate the model estimate. Points represent each participant's agency rating. Asterisks indicate significance (\*\*\*p <.001)

#### 4.3.2 Behavior in the U-TLCG task

The participants' mean percentage of lies during the U-TLCG was of 34.78% (SD = 20.28%). The percentage of self-gain lies was 58.01% of highly unfavorable trials (SD = 37.55%). Other-gain lies constituted 11.54% of slightly favorable trials (SD = 17.59%).

Participants' (dis)honest behavior during the U-TLCG task was analyzed by means of a generalized linear mixed model. Factor situation (*Highly unfavorable* coded as 0, *Slightly favorable* coded as 1) was included as random slope, while participants' IDs were entered as random intercept factor. To investigate whether the condition of the limb used to communicate the outcome could predict participants' choices, leg condition (0 for non-dominant and unwanted leg, 1 for dominant or wanted leg) was set as fixed factor together with situation (*highly unfavorable* as 0, *slightly favorable* as 1), group (CG coded as 0, BID coded as 1) and all their interactions. To control for differences in the feelings of agency associated with each limb and for how engaging the task felt to participants, baseline ratings of agency and involvement in the U-TLCG were included as covariates. Situation significantly predicted behavior in the task ( $\chi$ 2 (df = 1) = 8.74, p = .003) and posthoc comparisons revealed that participants lied more in highly unfavorable trials compared to slightly favorable ones (estimate = 4.40, 95% CI [2.99, 5.80], SE = 0.72, z.ratio = 6.14, *p* < .001).

### 4.3.3 Change in ownership – effect of egoistic lies

To investigate whether the sense of ownership associated to each leg could change depending on the percentage of egoistic lies communicated with that specific leg, we ran a linear mixed effect regression model. In this model, the difference between ownership ratings before and after the U-TLCG was included as dependent variable, while we set participants' ID as random intercept. We included group (CG as 0 and BID as 1), leg

condition (non-dominant leg of the participants in the CG group or unwanted leg of the participants in the BID group were coded as 0, the dominant or wanted leg as 1) and the percentage of egoistic lies communicated by the participants as fixed predictors. We set the change in agency ratings for each leg and the participants' involvement in the task as covariates.

Our participants' involvement during the U-TLCG significantly predicted a change in leg ownership over time ( $\chi$ 2 (df = 1) = 4.41, p = .036). The interaction between group and leg condition ( $\chi$ 2 (df = 1) = 7.38, p = .007) and between group, leg condition and percentage of egoistic lies ( $\chi$ 2 (df = 1) = 6.95, p = .008) were also significant. Post-hoc comparisons on the 3-way interaction revealed that, as the percentage of egoistic lies increased, ownership ratings associated with the unwanted leg of participants in the BID group decreased more after the U-TLCG (estimate = -19.34, 95% CI [-29.68, -9.01], SE = 5.27, t.value = -3.67, p < .001; Figure 15). However, the percentage of egoistic lies was not associated to a significant increase nor decrease of the sense of ownership for their wanted leg, after the U-TLCG (estimate = 5.38, 95% CI [-6.20, 16.96], SE = 5.91, t.value = 0.91, p = .362; Figure 15). At high percentages of egoistic lies, ownership ratings for the unwanted leg of the BID participants decreased more than those associated to their wanted leg (estimate = 12.46, 95% CI [5.85, 19.07], t.value = 3.69, p < .001, Figure 15).

### 4.3.4 Change in ownership – effect of altruistic lies

To clarify whether the percentage of altruistic lies could predict a change of the sense of ownership, we computed a linear mixed effect regression model including group (0 for participants in the CG and 1 for those in BID group), limb condition (coded as 0 for the non-dominant and unwanted leg of participants in the CG and BID groups, respectively, and as 1 for the dominant and wanted leg) and percentage of altruistic lies as fixed

predictors. The change in ownership ratings was the predicted variable, while we included the change in agency over time and rating of involvement in the U-TLCG as fixed covariates. Participants' IDs were the random intercept.

Results of this analysis showed that none of the fixed factors could significantly predict a change in ownership ratings (Figure 16).



ratings for participants in the control group (CG), while ratings of participants in the Body Integrity Dysphoria (BID) group are displayed in the rightmost panel. The plot shows regression lines for each leg. The horizontal line at 0 indicates the absence of difference between the two assessments. Values above the horizontal line indicate that ownership ratings are higher following the Unfair Temptation to Lied Card Game (U-TLCG). Values below the horizontal line indicate that ownership ratings were lower following the U-TLCG. The shaded bands represent 95% confidence intervals. Asterisks indicate significance (\*\*\* p < .001).



**Figure 16. Change in leg ownership as a function of group, leg condition and the percentage of altruistic lies.** The leftmost panel represents the change of ownership ratings for participants in the control group (CG), while ratings of participants in the Body Integrity Dysphoria (BID) group are displayed in the rightmost panel. The plot shows regression lines for each leg. The horizontal line at 0 indicates the absence of difference between the two assessments. Values above the horizontal line indicate that ownership ratings are higher following the Unfair Temptation to Lied Card Game (U-TLCG). Values below the horizontal line indicate that ownership ratings were lower following the U-TLCG. The shaded bands represent 95% confidence intervals.

### 4.3.5 Change in agency – effect of egoistic and altruistic lies

To investigate whether the percentage of egoistic or altruistic lies in the U-TLCG could predict a change in the sense of agency associated with each leg, we computed two separate linear mixed effect models. These included agency ratings as dependent variable, while we set group (0 for participants in the CG and 1 for participants in the BID group), percentage of egoistic or altruistic lies (one in each model) and limb condition (0 for the non-dominant and unwanted leg and 1 for the dominant or wanted leg) as fixed predictors. The model included the change in ownership for each limb and participants' involvement in the task as fixed covariates. Participants' IDs were used as random intercept.

Results suggest that none of the predictors was significantly associated with a change in agency ratings.

# 4.4 Discussion

With the present study we aimed at investigating whether chronic reductions of the sense of ownership could impact moral decisions. We did so by comparing the behavior of two groups of participants. One group included individuals that report the feeling of disownership of one leg and the intense desire for its amputation (BID group). The second group was composed of participants whose sense of ownership towards both legs was intact and who did not wish to undergo amputation of either one of the lower limbs (CG group). Both groups completed the unfair version of the TLCG (U-TLCG) in which they were tempted to lie for high rewards. To clarify whether limb (dis)ownership can bias

individuals' choices towards more or less self-serving behaviors, we asked participants in both groups to communicate their decisions using their lower limbs.

Our findings show that participants' dishonest behavior significantly increased when they found themselves in an highly unfavorable situation, that is, when lying meant obtaining the money associated to that trial. These results mirror those found in the original version of the TLCG (Panasiti et al., 2011), as well as results of the study reported in Chapter 3 of this dissertation. Notably, unfavorable conditions were always associated with high rewards, therefore adding to the notion that opportunities for higher payoffs favor dishonesty (Gerlach et al., 2019). However, we did not find evidence supporting either of the two hypotheses concerning limb (dis)ownership and its possible impacts over rewardrelated decisions. Indeed, lies were not predicted by the limb that the participants used to communicate their decisions. Also, participants' choices did not differ between the two experimental groups. Contrary to our expectations, these results suggest that long-term reductions of the sense of ownership do not modulate moral behavior. While, to the best of our knowledge, no investigation has been conducted on the relation between BID symptoms and the decision-making process, research focusing on other higher-level functions share similarities with our results. Two studies, one of them assessing mental rotation abilities and the other focusing on visual estimation, found no difference between the performance of individuals with BID and that of controls (Stone et al., 2019, 2020a). In addition, a recent study showed that the peripersonal space surrounding the limbs of individuals who desire an amputation, is not different from that of control participants (Stone et al., 2020b). Crucially, peripersonal space plays a relevant role during the selection of alternative motor actions (Bufacchi & lannetti, 2018). Therefore, it could be argued that a similarly characterized peripersonal space around owned and disowned limbs may indicate similar action selection processes. In a sense, our results and those of

Stone and colleagues (Stone et al., 2020b) suggest that, even if a limb is disowned, the actions to be performed with it are not selected on the basis of ownership feelings.

Interestingly, while our data suggest that limb ownership does not predict behavior in the U-TLCG, the opposite may be true, that is, behavior during the task may modulate feelings of limb ownership. Notably, after completing the U-TLCG, participants in the BID group show a significant reduction of the sense of ownership for the unwanted limb. This reduction related to the number of egoistic lies the participants had communicated with that limb. Specifically, we found that the higher the percentage of lies for personal gain, the more the sense of ownership towards the unwanted leg decreased. It may be argued that further reductions of the sense of limb ownership represent an effort to separate from a negative event. In fact, individuals aim at maintaining a positive concept of self, even in the face of their own moral violations (Mazar et al., 2008). Therefore, to balance a moral selfconcept with their own immoral deeds, individuals can use a variety of mechanisms, such as cleansing behaviors (C.B. Zhong & Liljenguist, 2006). It has been argued that moral cleansing and other embodied procedures may achieve this by eliciting a sense of physical or mental separation between the self and negative attributes (S. W. S. Lee & Schwarz, 2021). In a sense, BID symptoms may be an example of this, considering the negative feelings often reported in association with the disowned limb. It is possible that when the disowned limb is used to communicate an egoistic lie, this negative feature, i.e. dishonesty, is added to the ones already present (e.g., not matching the body image, overcompleteness, being in the wrong body because of the leg) (First, 2005) and can sharpen the desire to distance oneself from the leg. These results somewhat resemble those of our previous study (see Chapter 3), which also highlighted an association between dishonesty and reduced body ownership. It may be argued that, if body ownership serves the purpose of disconnecting the self from negative features, it may also be employed to achieve

connection with positive attributes. In the case of this study, we could expect that altruistic lies predict an increase of the sense of limb ownership. However, we found that lies benefitting other players did not modulate the sense of ownership for the unwanted leg. We believe that this could be due to the double-faced nature of this type of lies, which, although associated with more positive attributes, like altruism, remain deontologically immoral.

Unlike what we observed for the disowned limb, the sense of ownership towards the wanted leg was not affected by how often participants in the BID group had lied for egoistic purposes. Indeed, the percentage of lies that they communicated with the wanted leg was not associated with a change of ownership for that same leg after our task. This result may be due to a more malleable sense of ownership for the unwanted limb (Lenggenhager et al., 2015). In fact, individuals with BID experience limb ownership illusions more vividly than controls, and this was found to correlate with the strength of their desire for amputation. Therefore, it is possible that a highly malleable sense of limb ownership allows individuals with BID to more easily distance from negative attributes of their body or parts thereof, and thus protect their self-image. In line with this, the participants in our CG group, also did not show significant changes concerning the sense of ownership for each leg, nor were these observed following dishonest behaviors.

This evidence may be relevant for interpreting another result. We observed that, following a high percentage of egoistic lies, the sense of ownership changed differently for the wanted and unwanted leg. Specifically, the decrease of leg ownership was larger for the disowned leg compared to the owned leg, after engaging in a high number of egoistic behaviors. Of course, this result can also be observed from an opposite perspective, that is, the same difference could be interpreted as a lack of ownership decrease for the wanted leg. In other words, using the wanted leg for high numbers of selfish behaviors

may prevent the reduction of ownership associated with it. However, considering that i) limb ownership is more malleable for the unwanted (vs wanted) leg (Lenggenhager et al., 2015), and that ii) an increase of egoistic lies during the U-TLCG was associated with enhanced disownership towards the unwanted leg, but not the wanted leg (Figure 15), we argue that the difference observed at higher percentages of selfish behaviors reflect a modulation of ownership for the unwanted leg.

Surprisingly, the participants in our BID group displayed significantly lower levels of agency for the unwanted limb compared to the wanted one. To our knowledge, similar reductions of the sense of agency have not been previously reported. Instead, BID symptoms have so far been considered as purely ownership-related. Considering this, it might be argued that results presented here may reflect changes in the sense of control associated with the unwanted limb. However, agency does not appear to be a significant predictor of behavior to the task. Similarly, the percentage of lies communicated with each limb was not associated to changes of the sense of agency. While our data allow us to (relatively) safely conclude that agency does not seem to be a better predictor of our participant's behavior, we are aware that this facet of BID symptomatology should be more closely looked into in future studies and be accounted for in future research.

Crucially one limitation of the present study is that, by always associating high and low rewards with the unfavorable and favorable situation, respectively, we cannot make any inference regarding the modulating role of rewards. Our choice was motivated by the age of our sample, however, this aspect requires to be investigated further in future studies. For example, we may hypothesize that participants in the BID group may want to distance themselves more from lies associated with high rather than low payoffs for the self.

Our results provide additional proof for the role of body ownership as a tool for disconnection from negative deeds. More specifically, this evidence shows that reductions

of the sense of ownership may occur *after* dishonest behaviors, as an alternative way to separate the self from immorality. Such results offer relevant insights into possible, novel ways of coping with the strong amputation desire of BID. If reductions of limb ownership follow immoral behaviors, enhanced embodiment may be observed after positively connotated actions. We argue that future studies on BID should aim at clarifying this hypothesized association and its temporal duration. If such an association is in fact in place, individuals with BID might benefit from the use of footswitches during online communications, especially when these are perceived as positive. Similarly, collaborative games may have analogous benefits, if these can be played using foot keys. However, we want to stress that these should be regarded as strategies that each individual independently chooses to employ if alleviating the negative feelings associated with a disowned and unwanted leg becomes desirable.

# 5 General discussion

With the series of studies presented here, we aimed at clarifying whether and how the sense of body ownership can bias the decision-making process towards honesty or dishonesty. We investigated this via a large-scale correlational study (Chapter 2), by using VR technologies to experimentally manipulate the feelings of ownership associated to a virtual body (Chapter 3) and by testing a clinical population who experience long-term reductions of the sense of ownership towards part of their body (Chapter 4). Our results show that feelings of ownership for the body and for parts of it do impact moral decisionmaking, although in a more complex way than predicted. In fact, we had hypothesized that a stronger sense of body ownership could boost immorality by making rewards more tempting. This prediction was in line with the idea that individuals engage in honest behaviors when they are not attracted by the rewards obtained through dishonesty, or "Grace" hypothesis (Greene & Paxton, 2009). Oppositely, temptations could be boosted by awareness of the body, as this also increases awareness of one's physiological needs. Support for this hypothesis came from research investigating the role of bodily signals during Ultimatum Games, which had shown an increase of behaviors benefitting the self when information concerning one's body was made explicitly available or enhanced though stimulation (Lenggenhager et al., 2013; Mancini et al., 2011). If this was indeed the case, we expected to observe higher Moral Identity scores and less dishonesty in participants with low sense of ownership (Study 1, Chapter 2), as well as less lies when body ownership was experimentally reduced (Study 2, Chapter 3) or when using a body part associated with feelings of disownership (Study 3, Chapter 4). However, the data of our three studies suggest that different relationships may be in place. Here we argue that enhancements and reductions of body ownership may constitute a way to achieve association with or dissociation from specific events.

Generally speaking, individuals aim at avoiding inconsistencies between their concept of self and their actions (Blasi, 1980). This is because inconsistencies force individuals to review their idea of self in light of the new information. Accordingly, any form of moral violation creates a potential threat to one's own moral self-image, as this needs to be adjusted to make sense of immorality. Therefore, different mechanisms may be employed to allow oneself some dishonesty while maintaining a moral image of self (Mazar & Ariely, 2006). Among these mechanisms are also embodied procedures, which can create a sense of separation from immorality, and more generally, from negative attributes and events (S. W. S. Lee & Schwarz, 2021).

Results of our studies suggest that modulations of body ownership may elicit similar feelings of separation. Reduced feelings of ownership may create a sense of disconnection from the body and consequently from its negative features and actions. Thus, it is possible that low body ownership facilitates separation from negative behaviors, like dishonest ones. In fact, the results of our second study (Chapter 3) showed that high monetary rewards increased the number of lies only when the sense of body ownership was experimentally reduced, as is the case for the 3PP-Wrist condition. In this condition, our participants consistently reported low feelings of ownership, both before and after completing the VR-TLCG. This indicated that the sense of ownership did not change based on (dis)honest behaviors during the task. Considering all this, we hypothesize that, when body ownership is low, it may allow for more dishonest behaviors, as negative attributes are less easily associated with the self. Interestingly, results of our third study (Chapter 4) may show a different side of the same medal. In this experiment, participants with a low sense of ownership for one leg did not behave differently from controls. However, their sense of ownership for the disowned leg decreased even further following immoral deeds. Specifically, the more they had lied for their own profit, the more their

sense of limb ownership was reduced. It is possible that the sense of ownership is reduced in response to past immorality, at least in the presence of a more malleable percept of the body (Lenggenhager et al., 2015). To rephrase this, individuals may separate the self from a body (or from parts of a body) that is associated with negative attributes (like dishonesty), so that these characteristics are not attached to the self.

In summary, both these studies showed an association of reduced body ownership with deception, although in opposite directions. In our VR study, low body ownership was the antecedent for future dishonest behaviors, while for participants with BID the further reduction of limb ownership was a *consequence* of dishonesty. While these results may seem contradictory, this pattern has been observed for other embodied mechanisms of separation. For instance, physical cleanness reduces the probability of ethical behavior (it is the antecedent of future immorality) and preference for cleansing products is increased following immorality (it is the consequence of a negative image of self) (C.-B. Zhong & Liljenguist, 2006). However, the question remains as to why the disownership observed in individuals with BID, despite being present before the U-TLCG, did not influence behavior to the task in ways similar to those observed in study 2. One possible explanation is that BID participants were using their physical body to provide their responses. Although they feel that part of their body does not belong to them, they nonetheless know it does (First & Fisher, 2012). Also, they use the physical body and the unwanted leg in everyday life. Using the physical body may have prevented an increase in dishonesty. At the same time, it may have triggered alternative strategies to deal with dishonest behaviors, such as distancing from parts of their real body. On the contrary, the participants in our VR study communicated their decisions through a virtual body. Therefore, when observing the virtual body from an out-of-body perspective, they *felt* that it was not theirs and, at the same time,

they consciously *knew* it wasn't. This matching between individuals' feelings of ownership and their knowledge of their body may have allowed participants to lie even more in VR.

On the flip side, modulations of body ownership may also induce connection with positive attributes. For example, in enfacement illusions the sense of ownership expands to include the face of conspecifics in the representation of the self (Porciello et al., 2018). Interestingly, this effect is strengthened if the other person is perceived as having positive characteristics (Bufalari et al., 2014; Sforza et al., 2010). We argue that experiencing ownership over a positively connotated body facilitates association of its positive attributes with the self. In line with this, in the first of our studies (Chapter 2), we found that high body ownership is associated with a stronger moral identity. It is possible that, at higher levels of ownership, it becomes easier to associate the body with positive features such as morality.

While modulations of body ownership constitute a useful mechanism to protect the image of self, they might be used only under specific circumstances. It is possible that modulations of body ownership occur only in the presence of serious violations, such as those involving more money. Indeed, it is easier to justify immoral behaviors that involve small rather than high monetary sums (Cohn et al., 2019; Mazar et al., 2008). As such, situations entailing small payoffs may not require individuals to feel disownership for them to indulge in immoral behaviors. Accordingly, when hands appeared detached from the rest of the body (*1PP-No Wrist* condition), participants sense of ownership was intact. Despite this, our participants lied more in this than in the other two conditions (i.e., *1PP-Wrist* and *3PP-Wrist*), but only when lying was associated with small monetary rewards. This suggests that small violations can be justified without the need to separate from the immoral body. This is also in line with results of study 1 (Chapter 2) which showed that when high ownership was associated with low reward sensitivity, people allow themselves to deceive more. On the contrary, more serious violations may require additional

mechanisms, like reductions of the sense of ownership. Accordingly, our studies show that, when modulations of body ownership were present, deception was associated with the highest available reward. This was observed in VR (study presented in Chapter 3), where the highest reward increased dishonesty only in the *3PP-Wrist* condition, that is, when the sense of ownership was consistently low. Because we did not manipulate the value of rewards associated with favorable and unfavorable situations, we cannot draw any conclusion concerning the modulating role of rewards in the reduction of ownership after moral violations observed in our third study (Chapter 4). However, future research should clarify whether lying for larger amounts of money may elicit a stronger estrangement from the unwanted leg when compared with lies associated with smaller amounts of money.

In conclusion, the results of our three studies appear to support a role of body ownership as a way to prevent reconsideration of one's own image of self. Specifically, reductions of body ownership may distance the individual from immorality and reduce its negative consequences for the self. It is worth noting that reductions may facilitate future immorality or they may occur following past dishonesty. Oppositely, higher body ownership can increase association with positive characteristics. These results also suggest that such relations are modulated by the rewards associated with lies. Individuals may indulge in violations that entail high payoffs only if their sense of ownership is reduced, so that negative consequences are more easily separated from the self. On the contrary, smaller rewards may not be perceived as threatening to the moral self-concept, therefore they appear to be carried out even when feelings of ownership are preserved.

We believe that these results are particularly relevant for present-day societies, where more and more interactions are moved from the real world to a space where individuals are no longer represented by their bodies. In such conditions, the ability to direct attention

towards the physical body may help prevent dishonesty in the cyberspace. Considering all this, training programs aimed at enhancing corporeal awareness, and specifically the sense of body ownership, may be helpful for the prevention of dishonesty, benefitting society at large. Additionally, cues that favor reflection over the sense of ownership may be provided at specific points in time, and these might help achieve reductions of dishonesty. For example, asking individuals to rate their feelings of ownership may be helpful for preventing the occurrence of negative deeds or for avoiding false statements in online forms.

While the results presented here aid our understanding of the association between enhancements and reductions of body ownership and (dis)honest behaviors, the neural mechanisms underlying this relationship remain to be studied. Considering this, we argue that future investigations should aim at clarifying this point. For example, different degrees of body ownership may relate to specific changes concerning the brain electrical and/or metabolic activity. Such elements may be particularly helpful for evaluating the effectiveness of trainings aimed at improving the sense of ownership or the adequacy of bodily cues that online platforms may implement in the future.

# 6 References

- Abe, N., & Greene, J. D. (2014). Response to anticipated reward in the nucleus accumbens predicts behavior in an independent test of honesty. *Journal of Neuroscience*, *34*(32), 10564–10572. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0217-14.2014
- Adler, N. E., Epel, E. S., Castellazzo, G., & Ickovics, J. R. (2000). Relationship of subjective and objective social status with psychological and physiological functioning: Preliminary data in healthy, white women. *Health Psychology*, *19*(6), 586–592. https://doi.org/10.1037/0278-6133.19.6.586
- Anderson, C., John, O. P., & Keltner, D. (2012). The personal sense of power. *Journal of Personality*, *80*(2), 313–344. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-6494.2011.00734.x
- Aoyama, A., Krummenacher, P., Palla, A., Hilti, L. M., & Brugger, P. (2012). Impaired Spatial-Temporal Integration of Touch in Xenomelia (Body Integrity Identity Disorder). *Spatial Cognition & Computation*, *12*(2–3), 96–110. https://doi.org/10.1080/13875868.2011.603773
- Aquino, K., & Reed, A. I. (2002). The self-importance of moral identity. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *83*(6), 1423–1440. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.83.6.1423
- Arminjon, M., Preissmann, D., Chmetz, F., Duraku, A., Ansermet, F., & Magistretti, P. J.
  (2015). Embodied memory: Unconscious smiling modulates emotional evaluation of episodic memories. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *6*, 650.
  https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00650
- Asai, T., Kanayama, N., Imaizumi, S., Koyama, S., & Kaganoi, S. (2016). Development of embodied sense of self scale (ESSS): Exploring everyday experiences induced by

anomalous self-representation. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 7, 1005. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01005

- Asendorpf, J. B., Conner, M., De Fruyt, F., De Houwer, J., Denissen, J. J. A., Fiedler, K., Fiedler, S., Funder, D. C., Kliegl, R., Nosek, B. A., Perugini, M., Roberts, B. W., Schmitt, M., Van Aken, M. A. G., Weber, H., & Wicherts, J. M. (2013).
  Recommendations for increasing replicability in psychology. *European Journal of Personality*, *27*(2), 108–119. https://doi.org/10.1002/per.1919
- Aspell, J. E., Heydrich, L., Marillier, G., Lavanchy, T., Herbelin, B., & Blanke, O. (2013). Turning body and self inside out: Visualized heartbeats alter bodily selfconsciousness and tactile perception. *Psychological Science*, *24*(12), 2445–2453. https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797613498395
- Aymerich-Franch, L., Kishore, S., & Slater, M. (2020). When Your Robot Avatar
  Misbehaves You Are Likely to Apologize: An Exploration of Guilt During Robot
  Embodiment. *International Journal of Social Robotics*, *12*, 217–226.
  https://doi.org/10.1007/s12369-019-00556-5
- Azevedo, R. T., Panasiti, M. S., Maglio, R., & Aglioti, S. M. (2017). Perceived warmth and competence of others shape voluntary deceptive behaviour in a morally relevant setting. *British Journal of Psychology*, *109*, 25–44. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjop.12245
- Banakou, D., Groten, R., & Slater, M. (2013). Illusory ownership of a virtual child body causes overestimation of object sizes and implicit attitude changes. *PNAS*, *110*(31), 12846–12851. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1306779110
- Banakou, D., Kishore, S., & Slater, M. (2018). Virtually Being Einstein Results in an Improvement in Cognitive Task Performance and a Decrease in Age Bias. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 9, 917. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00917

- Bandura, A. (2001). Social cognitive theory: An agentic perspective. *Annu. Rev. Psychol*, *52*(1), 1–26. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.52.1.1
- Bandura, A., Barbaranelli, C., Caprara, G. V., & Pastorelli, C. (1996). Mechanisms of moral disengagement in the exercise of moral agency. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 71(2), 364–374. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.71.2.364
- Barlas, Z., & Obhi, S. S. (2014). Cultural background influences implicit but not explicit sense of agency for the production of musical tones. *Consciousness and Cognition*, 28, 94–103. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.concog.2014.06.013
- Barsalou, L. W. (2008). Grounded Cognition. *Annual Review of Psychology*, *59*(1), 617–645. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.59.103006.093639
- Bartol, J., & Linquist, S. (2015). How Do Somatic Markers Feature in Decision Making? *Emotion Review*, 7(1), 81–89. https://doi.org/10.1177/1754073914553000
- Bates, D., Mächler, M., Bolker, B. M., & Walker, S. C. (2015). Fitting linear mixed-effects models using Ime4. *Journal of Statistical Software*, 67(1), 1–48. https://doi.org/10.18637/jss.v067.i01
- Berlucchi, G., & Aglioti, S. M. (1997). The body in the brain: Neural bases of corporeal awareness. *Trends in Neurosciences*, *20*(12), 560–564. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0166-2236(97)01136-3
- Berlucchi, G., & Aglioti, S. M. (2010). The body in the brain revisited. *Experimental Brain Research*, 200(1), 25. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00221-009-1970-7
- Blanke, O. (2012). Multisensory brain mechanisms of bodily self-consciousness. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, *13*, 556–571. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn3292
- Blanke, O., Slater, M., & Serino, A. (2015). Behavioral, Neural, and Computational Principles of Bodily Self-Consciousness. *Neuron*, *88*(1), 145–166. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2015.09.029

- Blasi, A. (1980). Bridging Moral Cognition and Moral Action: A Critical Review of the Literature. *Psychological Bulletin*, 88(1), 1–45. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.88.1.1
- Blum, K., Braverman, E. R., Holder, J. M., Lubar, J. F., Monastra, V. I., Miller, D., Lubar, J. O., Chen, T. J. H., & Comings, D. E. (2000). The reward deficiency syndrome: A biogenetic model for the diagnosis and treatment of impulsive, addictive and compulsive behaviors. *Journal of Psychoactive Drugs*, *32*(sup1), 1–112. https://doi.org/10.1080/02791072.2000.10736099
- Botvinick, M., & Cohen, J. (1998). Rubber hands 'feel' touch that eyes see. *Nature*, *391*(6669), 756. https://doi.org/10.1038/35784
- Bourdin, P., Barberia, I., Oliva, R., & Slater, M. (2017). A Virtual Out-of-Body Experience Reduces Fear of Death. *PLoS ONE*, *12*(1), e0169343. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0169343
- Brugada-Ramentol, V., Clemens, I., & de Polavieja, G. G. (2019). Active control as evidence in favor of sense of ownership in the moving Virtual Hand Illusion. *Consciousness and Cognition*, *71*, 123–135.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.concog.2019.04.003
- Bufacchi, R. J., & Iannetti, G. D. (2018). An Action Field Theory of Peripersonal Space. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 22(12), 1076–1090. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2018.09.004
- Bufalari, I., Lenggenhager, B., Porciello, G., Serra Holmes, B., & Aglioti, S. M. (2014).
   Enfacing others but only if they are nice to you. *Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience*, *8*, 102. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnbeh.2014.00102
- Burton, R. V. (1963). Generality of honesty reconsidered. *Psychological Review*, *70*(6), 481–499. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0047594

- Büsch, D., Hagemann, N., & Bender, N. (2009). Das lateral preference inventory:
  Itemhomogenität der deutschen version. *Zeitschrift Für Sportpsychologie*, *16*(1), 17–28. https://doi.org/10.1026/1612-5010.16.1.17
- Capa, R. L., & Bouquet, C. A. (2018). Individual differences in reward sensitivity modulate the distinctive effects of conscious and unconscious rewards on executive performance. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *9*, 148. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00148
- Caspar, E. A., Cleeremans, A., & Haggard, P. (2018). Only giving orders? An experimental study of the sense of agency when giving or receiving commands. *PLoS ONE*, *13*(9), e0204027. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0204027
- Cohn, A., Maréchal, M. A., Tannenbaum, D., & Zünd, C. L. (2019). Civic honesty around the globe. *Science*, *365*(6448), 70–73. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aau8712
- Coren, S. (1993). The lateral preference inventory for measurement of handedness, footedness, eyedness, and earedness: Norms for young adults. *Bulletin of the Psychonomic Society*, *31*(1), 1–3. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03334122
- Crea, S., D'Alonzo, M., Vitiello, N., & Cipriani, C. (2015). The rubber foot illusion. *Journal of NeuroEngineering and Rehabilitation*, *12*(1), 77. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12984-015-0069-6
- D'Angelo, M., di Pellegrino, G., & Frassinetti, F. (2019). The illusion of having a tall or short body differently modulates interpersonal and peripersonal space. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 375, 112146. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2019.112146
- Davis, C., & Fox, J. (2008). Sensitivity to reward and body mass index (BMI): Evidence for a non-linear relationship. *Appetite*, *50*(1), 43–49. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2007.05.007
- Davis, C., Patte, K., Levitan, R., Reid, C., Tweed, S., & Curtis, C. (2007). From motivation to behaviour: A model of reward sensitivity, overeating, and food preferences in the

risk profile for obesity. Appetite, 48(1), 12–19.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2006.05.016

- Effron, D. A., & Conway, P. (2015). When virtue leads to villainy: Advances in research on moral self-licensing. *Current Opinion in Psychology*, *6*, 32–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.copsyc.2015.03.017
- Ehrsson, H. H. (2020). Multisensory processes in body ownership. In K. Sathian & V. S. Ramachandran (Eds.), *Multisensory Perception* (pp. 179–200). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-812492-5.00008-5
- Ellemers, N., van der Toorn, J., Paunov, Y., & van Leeuwen, T. (2019). The psychology of morality: A review and analysis of empirical studies published from 1940 through 2017. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, 23(4), 332–366. https://doi.org/10.1177/1088868318811759
- Eppinger, B., Nystrom, L. E., & Cohen, J. D. (2012). Reduced sensitivity to immediate reward during decision-making in older than younger adults. *PLoS ONE*, 7(5), e36953. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0036953
- Eppinger, B., Schuck, N. W., Nystrom, L. E., & Cohen, J. D. (2013). Reduced Striatal responses to reward prediction errors in older compared with younger adults. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 33(24), 9905–9912.
   https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2942-12.2013
- First, M. B. (2005). Desire for amputation of a limb: Paraphilia, psychosis, or a new type of identity disorder. *Psychological Medicine*, 35(6), 919–928. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291704003320
- First, M. B., & Fisher, C. E. (2012). Body Integrity Identity Disorder: The Persistent Desire to Acquire a Physical Disability. *Psychopathology*, *45*(1), 3–14. https://doi.org/10.1159/000330503

- Fleischmann, A., Lammers, J., Conway, P., & Galinsky, A. D. (2019). Paradoxical Effects of Power on Moral Thinking: Why Power Both Increases and Decreases Deontological and Utilitarian Moral Decisions. *Social Psychological and Personality Science*, *10*(1), 110–120. https://doi.org/10.1177/1948550617744022
- Fox, J., & Weisberg, S. (2019). *An R Companion to Applied Regression* (3rd ed). SAGE Publications. https://socialsciences.mcmaster.ca/jfox/Books/Companion/
- Gächter, S., & Schulz, J. F. (2016). Intrinsic honesty and the prevalence of rule violations across societies. *Nature*, *531*(7595), 496–499. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature17160
- Gerlach, P., Teodorescu, K., & Hertwig, R. (2019). The truth about lies: A meta-analysis on dishonest behavior. *Psychological Bulletin*, *145*(1), 1–44. https://doi.org/10.1037/bul0000174
- Gino, F., & Ariely, D. (2012). The dark side of creativity: Original thinkers can be more dishonest. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *102*(3), 445–459. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0026406
- Giummarra, M. J., Gibson, S. J., Georgiou-Karistianis, N., & Bradshaw, J. L. (2008).
  Mechanisms underlying embodiment, disembodiment and loss of embodiment. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, *32*(1), 143–160.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2007.07.001
- Gonzalez-Franco, M., & Peck, T. C. (2018). Avatar Embodiment. Towards a Standardized Questionnaire. *Frontiers in Robotics and AI*, *5*, 74.

https://doi.org/10.3389/frobt.2018.00074

Gonzalez-Liencres, C., Zapata, L. E., Iruretagoyena, G., Seinfeld, S., Perez-Mendez, L.,
Arroyo-Palacios, J., Borland, D., Slater, M., & Sanchez-Vives, M. V. (2020). Being
the Victim of Intimate Partner Violence in Virtual Reality: First- Versus Third-Person
Perspective. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *11*, 820.

https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.00820

- Gorisse, G., Christmann, O., Amato, E. A., & Richir, S. (2017). First- and Third-Person Perspectives in Immersive Virtual Environments: Presence and Performance Analysis of Embodied Users. *Frontiers in Robotics and AI*, *4*, 33. https://doi.org/10.3389/frobt.2017.00033
- Graham, J., Meindl, P., Beall, E., Johnson, K. M., & Zhang, L. (2016). Cultural differences in moral judgment and behavior, across and within societies. *Current Opinion in Psychology*, 8, 125–130. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.copsyc.2015.09.007
- Greene, J. D., & Paxton, J. M. (2009). Patterns of neural activity associated with honest and dishonest moral decisions. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *106*(30), 12506–12511. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0900152106
- Guterstam, A., Björnsdotter, M., Gentile, G., & Ehrsson, H. H. (2015). Posterior cingulate cortex integrates the senses of self-location and body ownership. *Current Biology*, 25(11), 1416–1425. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2015.03.059
- Haggard, P. (2017). Sense of agency in the human brain. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, *18*(4), 196–207. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn.2017.14
- Halevy, R., Shalvi, S., & Verschuere, B. (2014). Being Honest About Dishonesty:
  Correlating Self-Reports and Actual Lying. *Human Communication Research*, *40*(1), 54–72. https://doi.org/10.1111/hcre.12019
- Hasler, B. S., Spanlang, B., & Slater, M. (2017). Virtual race transformation reverses racial ingroup bias. *PLoS ONE*, *12*(4), e0174965.
  https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0174965
- Heydrich, L., Aspell, J. E., Marillier, G., Lavanchy, T., Herbelin, B., & Blanke, O. (2018).
  Cardio-visual full body illusion alters bodily self-consciousness and tactile processing in somatosensory cortex. *Scientific Reports*, *8*(1), 9230.
  https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-27698-2
Hilti, L. M., Hänggi, J., Vitacco, D. A., Kraemer, B., Palla, A., Luechinger, R., Jäncke, L., & Brugger, P. (2013). The desire for healthy limb amputation: Structural brain correlates and clinical features of xenomelia. *Brain*, *136*(1), 318–329.
https://doi.org/10.1093/brain/aws316

Hofer, M., Hüsser, A., & Prabhu, S. (2017). The effect of an avatar's emotional expressions on players' fear reactions: The mediating role of embodiment. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 75, 883–890.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2017.06.024

- Kashy, D. A., & DePaulo, B. M. (1996). Who Lies. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *70*(5), 1037–1051. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.70.5.1037
- Kilteni, K., Normand, J. M., Sanchez-Vives, M. V., & Slater, M. (2012). Extending body space in immersive virtual reality: A very long arm illusion. *PLoS ONE*, 7(7), e40867. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0040867
- Koller, M. (2016). RobustImm: An R package for Robust estimation of linear Mixed-Effects models. *Journal of Statistical Software*, 75(6), 1–24. https://doi.org/10.18637/jss.v075.i06
- Krettenauer, T. (2011). The dual moral self: Moral centrality and internal moral motivation. *The Journal of Genetic Psychology*, *17*2(4), 309–328. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221325.2010.538451
- Lammers, J., Galinsky, A. D., Dubois, D., & Rucker, D. D. (2015). Power and morality. *Current Opinion in Psychology*, 6, 15–19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.copsyc.2015.03.018
- Lammers, J., & Stapel, D. A. (2009). How power influences moral thinking. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 97(2), 279–289. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0015437

- Lee, J. J., Hardin, A. E., Parmar, B., & Gino, F. (2019). The Interpersonal Costs of Dishonesty: How Dishonest Behavior Reduces Individuals' Ability to Read Others' Emotions. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: General*, *148*(9), 1557–1574. https://doi.org/10.1037/xge0000639
- Lee, S. D., Kuncel, N. R., & Gau, J. (2020). Personality, attitude, and demographic correlates of academic dishonesty: A meta-analysis. *Psychological Bulletin*, *146*(11), 1042–1058. https://doi.org/10.1037/bul0000300
- Lee, S. W. S., & Schwarz, N. (2010). Dirty Hands and Dirty Mouths: Embodiment of the Moral-Purity Metaphor Is Specific to the Motor Modality Involved in Moral Transgression. *Psychological Science*, *21*(10), 1423–1425. https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797610382788
- Lee, S. W. S., & Schwarz, N. (2021). Grounded procedures: A proximate mechanism for the psychology of cleansing and other physical actions. *Behavioral and Brain Sciences*, 44, E1. Cambridge Core. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0140525X20000308
- Lenggenhager, B., Azevedo, R. T., Mancini, A., & Aglioti, S. M. (2013). Listening to your heart and feeling yourself: Effects of exposure to interoceptive signals during the ultimatum game. *Experimental Brain Research*, *230*(2), 233–241. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00221-013-3647-5
- Lenggenhager, B., Hilti, L., & Brugger, P. (2015). Disturbed body integrity and the "rubber foot illusion." *Neuropsychology*, *29*(2), 205–211.

https://doi.org/10.1037/neu0000143

- Lenggenhager, B., Tadi, T., Metzinger, T., & Blanke, O. (2007). Video Ergo Sum: Manipulating Bodily Self-Consciousness. *Science*, *317*(5841), 1096–1099. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1143439
- Lenth, R. (2020). Emmeans: Estimated Marginal Means, aka Least-Squares Means. R package version 1.4.5. https://cran.r-project.org/package=emmeans

- Li, X., Wei, L., & Soman, D. (2010). Sealing the Emotions genie: The Effects of Physical Enclosure on Psychological Closure. *Psychological Science*, *21*(8), 1047–1050. https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797610376653
- Liuzza, M. T., Candidi, M., Sforza, A. L., & Aglioti, S. M. (2015). Harm avoiders suppress motor resonance to observed immoral actions. *Social Cognitive and Affective Neuroscience*, *10*(1), 72–77. https://doi.org/10.1093/scan/nsu025
- Ma, K., Sellaro, R., & Hommel, B. (2019). Personality assimilation across species:
  Enfacing an ape reduces own intelligence and increases emotion attribution to apes. *Psychological Research*, *83*(2), 373–383. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00426-018-1048-x
- Maister, L., Slater, M., Sanchez-Vives, M. V., & Tsakiris, M. (2015). Changing bodies changes minds: Owning another body affects social cognition. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, *19*(1), 6–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2014.11.001
- Ma-Kellams, C. (2014). Cross-cultural differences in somatic awareness and interoceptive accuracy: A review of the literature and directions for future research. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *5*, 1379. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2014.01379
- Mancini, A., Betti, V., Panasiti, M. S., Pavone, E. F., Aglioti, S. M., & Sirigu, A. (2011).
  Suffering makes you egoist: Acute pain increases acceptance rates and reduces fairness during a bilateral ultimatum game. *PLoS One*, *6*(10), e26008.
  https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0026008
- Mann, H., Garcia-Rada, X., Hornuf, L., Tafurt, J., & Ariely, D. (2016). Cut From the Same Cloth: Similarly Dishonest Individuals Across Countries. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology*, 47(6), 858–874. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022022116648211
- Martini, M., Perez-Marcos, D., & Sanchez-Vives, M. V. (2014). Modulation of pain threshold by virtual body ownership. *European Journal of Pain*, *18*(7), 1040–1048. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1532-2149.2014.00451.x

- Maselli, A., & Slater, M. (2013). The building blocks of the full body ownership illusion. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, *7*, 83. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnhum.2013.00083
- Mazar, N., Amir, O., & Ariely, D. (2008). The dishonesty of honest people: A theory of selfconcept maintenance. *Journal of Marketing Research*, *45*(6), 633–644. https://doi.org/10.1509/jmkr.45.6.633
- Mazar, N., & Ariely, D. (2006). Dishonesty in Everyday Life and Its Policy Implications.
   *Journal of Public Policy and Marketing*, 25(1), 117–126.
   https://doi.org/10.1509/jppm.25.1.117
- Miller, L., Murphy, R., & Buss, A. H. (1981). Consciousness of body: Private and public. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 41(2), 397–406. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.41.2.397
- Mishra, A., & Mishra, H. (2010). Border bias: The belief that state borders can protect against disasters. *Psychological Science*, *21*(11), 1582–1586. https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797610385950
- Monti, A., Porciello, G., Tieri, G., & Aglioti, S. M. (2020). The "embreathment" illusion highlights the role of breathing in corporeal awareness. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, *123*(1), 420–427. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.00617.2019
- Moore, C., Detert, J. R., Klebe Treviño, L., Baker, V. L., & Mayer, D. M. (2012). Why employees do bad things: Moral disengament and unethical organizational behavior. *Personnel Psychology*, *65*(1), 1–48. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-6570.2011.01237.x
- Moretto, G., Walsh, E., & Haggard, P. (2011). Experience of agency and sense of responsibility. *Consciousness and Cognition*, 20(4), 1847–1854. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.concog.2011.08.014

- Motro, D., Ordóñez, L. D., Pittarello, A., & Welsh, D. T. (2018). Investigating the Effects of Anger and Guilt on Unethical Behavior: A Dual-Process Approach. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 152(1), 133–148. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-016-3337-x
- Nathan, M. J., Schenck, K. E., Vinsonhaler, R., Michaelis, J. E., Swart, M. I., & Walkington,
   C. (2020). Embodied geometric reasoning: Dynamic gestures during intuition,
   insight, and proof. *Journal of Educational Psychology*.
   https://doi.org/10.1037/edu0000638
- Nowak, M. A., Page, K. M., & Sigmund, K. (2000). Fairness Versus Reason in the Ultimatum Game. *Science*, *289*(5485), 1773–1775. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.289.5485.1773
- Obhi, S. S., Swiderski, K. M., & Brubacher, S. P. (2012). Induced power changes the sense of agency. *Consciousness and Cognition*, 21(3), 1547–1550. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.concog.2012.06.008
- Oddo-Sommerfeld, S., Hänggi, J., Coletta, L., Skoruppa, S., Thiel, A., & Stirn, A. V. (2018).
  Brain activity elicited by viewing pictures of the own virtually amputated body predicts xenomelia. *Neuropsychologia*, *108*, 135–146.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2017.11.025
- Ostrove, J. M., Adler, N. E., Kuppermann, M., & Washington, A. E. (2000). Objective and subjective assessments of socioeconomic status and their relationship to self-rated health in an ethnically diverse sample of pregnant women. *Health Psychology*, *19*(6), 613–618. https://doi.org/10.1037/0278-6133.19.6.613
- Panasiti, M. S., Cardone, D., Pavone, E. F., Mancini, A., Merla, A., & Aglioti, S. M. (2016).
   Thermal signatures of voluntary deception in ecological conditions. *Scientific Reports*, 6(1), 35174. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep35174
- Panasiti, M. S., Pavone, E. F., Mancini, A., Merla, A., Grisoni, L., & Aglioti, S. M. (2014). The motor cost of telling lies: Electrocortical signatures and personality foundations

of spontaneous deception. *Social Neuroscience*, *9*(6), 573–589. https://doi.org/10.1080/17470919.2014.934394

- Panasiti, M. S., Pavone, E. F., Merla, A., & Aglioti, S. M. (2011). Situational and dispositional determinants of intentional deceiving. *PLoS ONE*, *6*(4), e19465.
  https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0019465
- Panasiti, M. S., & Ponsi, G. (2017). Commentary: Investigating the Effects of Anger and Guilt on Unethical Behaviour: A Dual-Process Approach. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8, 159. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00159
- Paulus, M. P. (2007a). Neural basis of reward and craving—A homeostatic point of view.
   *Dialogues Clin. Neuroscience*, 9(4), 379–387.
   https://doi.org/10.31887/DCNS.2007.9.4/mpaulus
- Paulus, M. P. (2007b). Decision-making dysfunctions in psychiatry—Altered homeostatic processing? *Science*, *318*(5850), 602–606. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1142997
- Peck, T. C., Seinfeld, S., Aglioti, S. M., & Slater, M. (2013). Putting yourself in the skin of a black avatar reduces implicit racial bias. *Consciousness and Cognition*, 22(3), 779–787. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.concog.2013.04.016
- Perez-Marcos, D., Sanchez-Vives, M. V., & Slater, M. (2012). Is my hand connected to my body? The impact of body continuity and arm alignment on the virtual hand illusion. *Cognitive Neurodynamics*, *6*(4), 295–305. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11571-011-9178-5
- Pezzetta, R., Nicolardi, V., Tidoni, E., & Aglioti, S. M. (2018). Error, rather than its probability, elicits specific electrocortical signatures: A combined EEG-immersive virtual reality study of action observation. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, *120*(3), 1107–1118. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.00130.2018

- Ponsi, G., Scattolin, M., Villa, R., & Aglioti, S. M. (2021). Human moral decision-making through the lens of Parkinson's disease. *Npj Parkinson's Disease*, 7(1), 18. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41531-021-00167-w
- Poon, K. T., Chen, Z., & DeWall, C. N. (2013). Feeling Entitled to More: Ostracism Increases Dishonest Behavior. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 39(9), 1227–1239. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167213493187
- Porciello, G., Bufalari, I., Minio-Paluello, I., Di Pace, E., & Aglioti, S. M. (2018). The "Enfacement" illusion: A window on the plasticity of the self. *Cortex*, *104*, 261–275. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cortex.2018.01.007
- R Core Team. (2020). *R: A language and environment for statistical computing*. R Foundation for Statistical Computing. https://www.r-project.org/
- Reinhard, R., Shah, K. G., Faust-Christmann, C. A., & Lachmann, T. (2020). Acting your avatar's age: Effects of virtual reality avatar embodiment on real life walking speed. *Media Psychology*, 23(2), 293–315.

https://doi.org/10.1080/15213269.2019.1598435

- Roel Lesur, M., Aicher, H., Delplanque, S., & Lenggenhager, B. (2020). Being Short, Sweet, and Sour: Congruent Visuo-Olfactory Stimulation Enhances Illusory
   Embodiment. *Perception*, *49*(6), 693–696.
   https://doi.org/10.1177/0301006620928669
- RStudio Team. (2019). *RStudio: Integrated Development for R*. RStudio, PBC. http://www.rstudio.com/.
- RStudio Team. (2020). *RStudio: Integrated Development Environment for R*. RStudio, PBC. http://www.rstudio.com/.
- Sachdeva, S., Iliev, R., & Medin, D. L. (2009). Sinning saints and saintly sinners. The paradox of moral self-regulation. *Psychological Science*, *20*(4), 523–528. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9280.2009.02326.x

- Saetta, G., Hänggi, J., Gandola, M., Zapparoli, L., Salvato, G., Berlingeri, M., Sberna, M.,
  Paulesu, E., Bottini, G., & Brugger, P. (2020). Neural Correlates of Body Integrity
  Dysphoria. *Current Biology*, *30*(11), 2191-2195.e3.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2020.04.001
- Scattolin, M., Panasiti, M. S., & Aglioti, S. M. (2021). Body ownership as a proxy for individual and social separation and connection. *Behavioral and Brain Sciences*, *44*, E21. Cambridge Core. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0140525X20000473
- Schepisi, M., Porciello, G., Aglioti, S. M., & Panasiti, M. S. (2020). Oculomotor behavior tracks the effect of ideological priming on deception. *Scientific Reports*, *10*(1), 9555. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-66151-1
- Schurr, A., & Ritov, I. (2016). Winning a competition predicts dishonest behavior. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 113(7), 1754–1759. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1515102113
- Serino, A., Alsmith, A., Costantini, M., Mandrigin, A., Tajadura-Jimenez, A., & Lopez, C. (2013). Bodily ownership and self-location: Components of bodily selfconsciousness. *Consciousness and Cognition*, 22(4), 1239–1252. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.concog.2013.08.013
- Sforza, A., Bufalari, I., Haggard, P., & Aglioti, S. M. (2010). My face in yours: Visuo-tactile facial stimulation influences sense of identity. *Social Neuroscience*, *5*(2), 148–162. https://doi.org/10.1080/17470910903205503
- Shalvi, S., Eldar, O., & Bereby-Meyer, Y. (2012). Honesty Requires Time (and Lack of Justifications). *Psychological Science*, 23(10), 1264–1270. https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797612443835
- Slater, M., Perez-Marcos, D., Ehrsson, H. H., & Sanchez-Vives, M. V. (2009). Inducing illusory ownership of a virtual body. *Frontiers in Neuroscience*, 3(2), 214–220. https://doi.org/10.3389/neuro.01.029.2009

- Slater, M., Spanlang, B., Sanchez-Vives, M. V., & Blanke, O. (2010). First person experience of body transfer in virtual reality. *PLoS ONE*, *5*(5), e10564. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0010564
- Stankov, L., & Lee, J. (2016). Nastiness, Morality and Religiosity in 33 nations. *Personality* and Individual Differences, 99, 56–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2016.04.069
- Stel, M., & Van Knippenberg, A. (2008). The Role of Facial Mimicry in the Recognition of Affect. *Psychological Science*, *19*(10), 984–985. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9280.2008.02188.x
- Stets, J. E., & Carter, M. J. (2011). The moral self: Applying identity theory. *Social Psychology Quarterly*, *74*(2), 192–215. https://doi.org/10.1177/0190272511407621
- Stoet, G. (2017). PsyToolkit: A novel web-based method for running online questionnaires and reaction-time experiments. *Teaching of Psychology*, *44*(1), 24–31. https://doi.org/10.1177/0098628316677643
- Stone, K. D., Chris Dijkerman, H., Bekrater-Bodmann, R., & Keizer, A. (2019). Mental rotation of feet in individuals with body integrity identity disorder, lower-limb amputees, and normally-limbed controls. *PLoS ONE*, *14*(8), e0221105. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0221105
- Stone, K. D., Kornblad, C. A. E., Engel, M. M., Dijkerman, H. C., Blom, R. M., & Keizer, A. (2020a). An Investigation of Lower Limb Representations Underlying Vision, Touch, and Proprioception in Body Integrity Identity Disorder. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, *11*, 15. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2020.00015
- Stone, K. D., Kornblad, C. A. E., Engel, M. M., Dijkerman, H. C., Blom, R. M., & Keizer, A. (2020b). Lower limb peripersonal space and the desire to amputate a leg. *Psychological Research*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00426-020-01316-1

- Strohminger, N., Knobe, J., & Newman, G. (2017). The true self: A psychological concept distinct from the self. *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, *12*(4), 551–560. https://doi.org/10.1177/1745691616689495
- Strohminger, N., & Nichols, S. (2014). The essential moral self. *Cognition*, *131*(1), 159– 171. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cognition.2013.12.005
- Suzuki, K., Garfinkel, S. N., Critchley, H. D., & Seth, A. K. (2013). Multisensory integration across exteroceptive and interoceptive domains modulates self-experience in the rubber-hand illusion. *Neuropsychologia*, *51*(13), 2909–2917. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2013.08.014
- Tajadura-Jiménez, A., Marquardt, T., Swapp, D., Kitagawa, N., & Bianchi-Berthouze, N.
   (2016). Action Sounds Modulate Arm Reaching Movements. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 7, 1391. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01391
- Tajadura-Jiménez, A., Tsakiris, M., Marquardt, T., & Bianchi-Berthouze, N. (2015). Action sounds update the mental representation of arm dimension: Contributions of kinaesthesia and agency. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *6*, 689. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00689
- Tang, T. L.-P., Sutarso, T., Ansari, M. A., Lim, V. K. G., Teo, T. S. H., Arias-Galicia, F., Garber, I. E., Chiu, R. K.-K., Charles-Pauvers, B., Luna-Arocas, R., Vlerick, P., Akande, A., Allen, M. W., Al-Zubaidi, A. S., Borg, M. G., Canova, L., Cheng, B.-S., Correia, R., Du, L., ... Tang, N. (2018). Monetary Intelligence and Behavioral Economics Across 32 Cultures: Good Apples Enjoy Good Quality of Life in Good Barrels. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *148*(4), 893–917. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-015-2980-y
- Tapal, A., Oren, E., Dar, R., & Eitam, B. (2017). The sense of agency scale: A measure of consciously perceived control over one's mind, body, and the immediate

environment. Frontiers in Psychology, 8, 1552.

https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01552

- Tieri, G., Tidoni, E., Pavone, E. F., & Aglioti, S. M. (2015a). Mere observation of body discontinuity affects perceived ownership and vicarious agency over a virtual hand. *Experimental Brain Research*, 233(4), 1247–1259. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00221-015-4202-3
- Tieri, G., Tidoni, E., Pavone, E. F., & Aglioti, S. M. (2015b). Body visual discontinuity affects feeling of ownership and skin conductance responses. *Scientific Reports*, 5(1), 17139. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep17139
- Tsakiris, M., Longo, M. R., & Haggard, P. (2010). Having a body versus moving your body:
  Neural signatures of agency and body-ownership. *Neuropsychologia*, *48*(9), 2740–2749. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2010.05.021
- Tsakiris, M., Tajadura-Jiménez, A., & Costantini, M. (2011). Just a heartbeat away from one's body: Interoceptive sensitivity predicts malleability of body-representations.
   *Proceedings of the Royal Society B*, 278, 2470–2476.

https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2010.2547

- Vallar, G., & Ronchi, R. (2009). Somatoparaphrenia: A body delusion. A review of the neuropsychological literature. *Experimental Brain Research*, 192(3), 533–551. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00221-008-1562-y
- van der Hoort, B., Guterstam, A., & Ehrsson, H. H. (2011). Being Barbie: The Size of One's Own Body Determines the Perceived Size of the World. *PLoS ONE*, *6*(5), e20195. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0020195
- Venables, W. N., & Ripley, B. D. (2002). *Modern Applied Statistics with S* (4th ed.). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-0-387-21706-2

- Vicario, C. M., Kuran, K. A., Rogers, R., & Rafal, R. D. (2018). The effect of hunger and satiety in the judgment of ethical violations. *Brain and Cognition*, 125, 32–36. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bandc.2018.05.003
- Welsh, D. T., Ordóñez, L. D., Snyder, D. G., & Christian, M. S. (2015). The slippery slope:
  How small ethical transgressions pave the way for larger future transgressions. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *100*(1), 114–127. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0036950
- West, C., & Zhong, C.-B. (2015). Moral cleansing. *Current Opinion in Psychology*, *6*, 221–225. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.copsyc.2015.09.022
- Williams, E. F., Pizarro, D., Ariely, D., & Weinberg, J. D. (2016). The Valjean effect:
  Visceral states and cheating. *Emotion*, *16*(6), 897–902.
  https://doi.org/10.1037/emo0000158
- Williams, L. E., Huang, J. Y., & Bargh, J. A. (2009). The Scaffolded Mind: Higher mental processes are grounded in early experience of the physical world. *Eur J Soc Psychol*, 39(7), 1257–1267. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejsp.665
- World Health Organization. (2019a). 6C21 Body integrity dysphoria. In International statistical classification of diseases and related health problems (11th ed.). https://icd.who.int/browse11/l-

m/en#/http%3a%2f%2fid.who.int%2ficd%2fentity%2f256572629

World Health Organization. (2019b). HA60 Gender incongruence of adolescence or adulthood. In *International statistical classification of diseases and related health problems* (11th ed.). icd.who.int/browse11/I-

m/en#/http%3a%2f%2fid.who.int%2ficd%2fentity%2f90875286

 Xu, Z. X., & Ma, H. K. (2015). Does Honesty Result from Moral Will or Moral Grace? Why Moral Identity Matters. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *127*(2), 371–384. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-014-2050-x

- Zhong, C. B., Bohns, V., & Gino, F. (2010). Good lamps are the best police: Darkness increases dishonesty and self-interested behavior. *Psychological Science*, *21*(3), 311–314. https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797609360754
- Zhong, C.-B., & Liljenquist, K. (2006). Washing away your sins: Threatened morality and physical cleansing. *Science*, *313*(5792), 1451–1452. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1130726
- Zwaan, R. A. (2014). Embodiment and language comprehension: Reframing the discussion. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 18(5), 229–234. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2014.02.008

### 7 Acknowledgments

There are many, many people whose role I want to acknowledge and without whom the studies included in this thesis would not have been possible.

The biggest of thank yous goes out to Dr. Maria Serena Panasiti, who I feel lucky to call my supervisor, although this title fails to express just how fundamental she has been for the past three years. I want to thank her for pushing me to autonomy while always being there when a hand was needed; for her calm and goal-oriented attitude in times of discomfort; for her hilarious comments during coffee-breaks; for being an amazing example of critical thinking and scientific curiosity; for answering with my endless lists of questions at all possible hours of the day. This is only a very limited list of things she has thought me over time and it can not possibly make her justice. I would be happy if I could one day be half as good a scientist as she is. Just, thank you.

I'd like to thank Professor Salvatore Maria Aglioti for seeing something in me during my interview in 2017 and for making me part of his laboratory. This truly has been the most formative journey I have taken in my life, both at a professional and personal level. I also want to thank him for expecting the most out of everyone and for his crucial, insightful and often innovative comments, from which I have learnt more than I could have possibly imagined.

To Dr. Riccardo Villa, without whose suggestions the VR study would not have been half as good, nor would have been completed. Thank you. I am grateful to have had the opportunity of seeing the passion and attention to details he puts in everything he does, he has taught me a lot, most of all critical thinking and kindness. I will always cherish the hours spent together, in person or online, to ensure everything was working properly, as well as making fun of my own, very much present, quirkiness.

To Professor Bigna Lenggenhager, for making me part of her lab, even if only for a few months. I am in awe of the passion she has for this job, which shows in her research as well as all her suggestions and comments.

I want to thank Jasmine Ho for dealing with all my questions and requests in the most gracious way. Without her, we would never have completed, nor began, the study on BID. I can not but admire her preparation and critical thinking, her strength and composure in difficult times, her ability to always see things from new perspectives and turning them into new, exiting ideas and investigations.

To Dr. Manuela Sellitto and Dr. Gianluca Setta, who have also reviewed this work and whose comments and suggestions were fundamental in shaping this thesis.

To Dr. Martina Fusaro, Matteo Lisi, without whom I wouldn't have survived the first lockdown. Martina and Matteo have given me the opportunity of working on things that were out of my comfort zone, allowing me to learn something new with them. I did not only find two colleagues but also two amazing friends.

I'd like to thank Irene Parisi, who also was fundamental in coping with the lockdown. She bore with my indecisiveness during the many, many hours we spent together dealing with the tiny details of our scripts. Even when hundreds of kilometres separated us, I never felt closer to her.

A huge thank you goes out to Alisha Vabba: there is no better way to describe than "team player", and an incredibly kind and prepared one.

To Dr. Giorgia Ponsi and Dr. Giuseppina Porciello, who were always there whenever I had a question, no matter the topic. From statistics, to lab organization, to food, I've always come back with the perfect answer. I can not thank you enough for this.

I want to thank Michela La Padula, no study would have happened if it wasn't for her directions and organizing force.

To Francesca, who was essential for the preparation, recruitment process and testing in VR.

To Luca and Martina, with whom I have shared the past three years but more importantly the last three months. I would not have made it through the most desperate times without their support and hilarious comments. Thank you.

To Sofia, the kindest and most amazing of all proof readers, but most importantly colleague and friend. She was the first to make me feel like part of this group and I could not be more grateful for having had her as a desk buddy.

A big thank you to Vanessa, Gabriele, Sarah, Quentin, Valentina, Michael and Alessandro, who have been there every time I needed to ask for a favor or an explanation and who always shared their knowledge with a junior like myself: their support has been crucial in many, many difficult days.

The biggest thank you to Marte, Marieke and Helena of the BSP lab. I am grateful to all of them for sharing their knowledge, from Unity and Matlab scripting to EEG recording. Their backgrounds and research topics have made scientific discussions all the more interesting and I will always remember their teachings regarding the importance of always having food in one's office.

Thank you to Althea, Manuel, Andrea, Gaetano, Matteo, Ilaria e Ilaria, without whom this lab and my Ph.D. experience would not have been the same.

To the newest addition to the lab, Sara, Maddalena, Azzurra, Anna, Lennie, Chiara V., Rohit, Andrea, Chiara C., Giulio, Ugo: being physically separated has made it more difficult

for us to get to know each other but I can not wait for everything to be back to normal and share scientific discussions, learning and lab lunches with all of you.

# 8 Appendix A: Supplementary information concerning the study presented in Chapter 2

Supplementary table 1. Reasons for exclusion from the dataset of some of the participants of our main study. 'No. excluded' indicates the corresponding number of occurrences; '% excluded' indicates the percentage of occurrences for each reason. 'STDT' indicates the Spot The Difference Task.

Reason for exclusion	No. excluded	% excluded
No answer provided	4	0.57
Participated twice		
Completed the study the first time (second excluded)	1	0.14
Completed the study the second time (first excluded because STDT was not presented)	1	0.14
Did not complete the STDT the first time (excluded)	6	0.85
Completed STDT twice (second excluded)	11	1.56
Did not complete the study	17	2.41
Failed all attention checks	7	0.99
Total	47	6.67

#### 8.1 Validation study

This pilot was designed to select two pairs of images for our main study based on the following criteria: a) the two pairs of images display the same number of differences; b) the two pairs of images are similar in terms of the number of differences identified by the participants; c) at least 90% of participants identify *every* difference in each of the two pairs; and d) participants take similar amounts of time to find every difference within the two pairs of images.

#### 8.1.1 Participants

We recruited our participants over a two-week period in May 2018 via personal communications and word-of-mouth. A total of 87 volunteers participated in the study, 38 of whom did not complete the task and were thus excluded from the dataset. 49 participants (females = 26) were included in the final sample, aged between 21–40 (M = 30.22, SD = 4.96). All gave their informed consent prior to participation and took part in the study voluntarily.

#### 8.1.2 Materials

All image pairs shown to participants during this validation study were obtained via web search and selected among those presenting up to nine differences. We instructed our participants to compare pairs of images and click on any differences between the two. Clicks were allowed on either image forming a pair. Participants were informed that the number of differences could range from 0 to 9 and that a 90-second inspection time was allowed. Each pair of images was shown at the center of the screen, while a countdown was displayed on the top center. We asked the participants to perform the task for 11 pairs of images, which were presented in a randomized order. Nine pairs of images contained

five differences, while the remaining two contained seven and nine, respectively. The number of differences within each pair was set as the maximum number of clicks allowed to the participants. Once all allowed clicks had been performed, or the countdown hit zero (whichever came first), participants were shown the following pair. For each click, we recorded i) the position of the mouse along the x- and y-axis of the screen; and ii) the time elapsed since the presentation of the images.

We analyzed the Accuracy variable to identify two pairs of images where participants found a similar number of differences (criterion b) and where at least 90% of participants could find every difference (criterion c). Accuracy was coded as 1 if the participants had clicked on all differences within a pair and as 0 if they had not. To identify which pairs of images required similar amounts of time to identify every difference (criterion d), we analyzed the time it took for participants to click on all differences within each pair. To do so, we measured the time elapsed from the moment images were displayed on the screen to the last click. Data regarding the last click were not included in our time analysis if the number of clicks was lower than the number of differences between the two images. In fact, this indicated that not all differences had been identified for that pair of images. In these cases, the timing of the last click was not informative of the amount of time needed to find *every* difference.

#### 8.1.3 Procedure

The study could be completed using any computer connected to the internet. We first provided our participants with some information regarding the study and informed them that they could only participate after giving consent. We then asked about their sex, age, and nationality. Completion of all parts of the study required approximately 10 minutes. We used the web-based version of PsyToolkit (Stoet, 2017) to develop and present all parts of this study.

#### 8.1.4 Results

We analyzed the data using RStudio, version 1.2.5033 (RStudio Team, 2019). The logistic linear regression and generalized linear mixed effect model regression analyses were performed using package *Ime4*, version 1.1-21 (Bates et al., 2015). Specifically, we used the Anova function of the *car* package (version 3.0-6) (Fox & Weisberg, 2019) to test significance, and the *emmeans* package (version 1.4.5) (Lenth, 2020) to perform the pairwise comparison of estimated marginal means with Turkey correction. To ensure that the participants had followed our instructions, we first plotted the position of

clicks over all the images. A visual inspection revealed that the participants identified a sixth difference between the images belonging to Pair1. As this pilot aimed to select two pairs of images for our following study, it was necessary for selected pairs to differ for the same number of details – which in this case was five (see criterion a). Considering this, we excluded Pair1 (six differences), Pair8 (seven differences), and Pair10 (nine differences) from further analysis.

Accuracy was analyzed via a logistic linear regression model with logit link. Finding fewer than five differences was coded as 0 and finding all five differences was coded as 1. We entered the participant's IDs as random intercepts, and Pair of Images was the fixed, categorical factor. The variable Pair of Images significantly predicted accuracy ( $\chi^2$  (7, 49) = 18.83, *p* = .009). However, pairwise post hoc analysis revealed (somewhat surprisingly) that there was no difference in accuracy between any of the image pairs.

We set the time needed to find *all* differences as the dependent variable of a linear mixed effect model. Pair of Images served as the fixed predictor, while Participant ID was set as a random intercept. The variable Pair of Images was a significant predictor of the time needed to find all differences between two images ( $\chi^2$  (7, 49) = 86.31, *p* = < .001). Post

hoc pairwise comparison revealed that less time was required to find all differences in Pair3 (M = 14872, 95% CI = [10804, 18939]) than in any other pair (Pair2: M = 30144, 95% CI = [25997, 34290], t(297) = -5.78, p < .001; Pair4: M = 30374, 95% CI = [26000, 34748], t(299) = -5.67, p < .001; Pair5: M = 32772, 95% CI = [28706, 36839], t(296) = -6.86, p < .001; Pair6: M = 37441, 95% CI = [32986, 41836], t(298) = -8.19, p < .001; Pair7: M = 24841, 95% CI = [20607, 29074], t(297) = -3.73, p = .006; Pair9: M = 28552, 95% CI = [24523, 32581], t(296) = -5.27, p < .001; Pair11: M = 25131, 95% CI = [21102, 29160], t(296) = -3.95, p = .002). Pair6 required significantly more time than both Pair7 (t(299) = -3.95). 4.46, p < .001) Pair9 (t(299) = 3.23, p = .030) and Pair11 (t(299) = 4.48, p < .001). Considering that the participants appeared to find similar numbers of differences for all image pairs – thereby satisfying criterion b – we based stimuli selection on criteria c and d. As such, we opted for using Pair5 and Pair11. Over 90% of the participants identified all of the differences within both pairs of images (criterion b; Pair5 = 93.88%; Pair11 = 95.92%). The two pairs were similar in terms of the time taken to identify all differences (criterion d; Pair5: M = 32772, 95% CI = [28706, 36839]; Pair11: M = 25131, 95% CI = [21102, 29160], t(295) = 2.95, p = .067).

#### 8.2 Main Study

#### 8.2.1 Morality Measures

#### Moral identity

We used the Moral Identity Measure (Aquino & Reed, 2002) to assess the participants' moral identity. This questionnaire is composed of items loading on two factors, namely symbolization (e.g., 'I often buy products that communicate the fact that I have these characteristics';  $\alpha = .73$ ) and internalization (e.g., 'Being someone who has these characteristics is an important part of who I am';  $\alpha = .79$ ). Due to our aim being that of

investigating individuals' moral self-concept (as measured by factor internalization), and not the way in which these notions of self are conveyed to others (factor symbolization), we focused exclusively on the Internalized subscale of the questionnaire.

Supplementary table 2. Description of all the existing differences between the two images in each pair. 'Left-side image' and 'Right-side image' refer to the position of the described image on the screen. 'Pair 5' and 'Pair 11' indicate the two pairs of images selected through the validation study and presented to the participants in the main study.

Left-side image	Right-side image
	Pair 5
Two birds flying	One bird flying
Dress with polka-dotted pattern	Dress without polka-dotted pattern
Hat with flower	Hat without flower
One balloon	No balloon
One squirrel on tree	No squirrel on tree
	Pair 11
Four flower on the ground	5 flowers on the ground
One hot-air balloon	Two hot-air balloons
One worm tunnel	No worm tunnel
Still rabbit	Running rabbit
Two clouds	One cloud

#### 8.2.2 Body self-consciousness measures

#### Sense of Ownership

Participants' sense of ownership was measured using the BCQ (Miller et al., 1981) and the ESSS (Asai et al., 2016).

The BCQ has a three-factor structure, namely private body consciousness (e.g., 'I am sensitive to internal bodily tensions'), public body consciousness (e.g., 'When with others, I want my hands to be clean and look nice'), and body competence (e.g., 'I'm capable of moving quickly'). Due to our specific research interest in the interoceptive component of ownership, we only included the 5 items of the private body subscale ( $\alpha = .65$ ) in the survey.

Items within the ESSS have the following three factors: ownership (e.g., 'Sometimes the clothes I am wearing feel heavy'), agency (e.g., 'I sometimes bump into things or people when I am out walking'), and narrative (e.g., 'Sometimes I feel that I no longer know my own personality'). It should be noted that we asked the participants to only complete the 9-item ownership subscale ( $\alpha = .73$ ).

#### Sense of Agency

Sense of agency was assessed using Tapal and colleagues' scale (Tapal et al., 2017). Both factors of this scale, namely sense of positive agency (e.g., 'I am in full control of what I do') and negative agency (e.g., 'My actions just happen without my intention'), were found to be reliable ( $\alpha > .7$ ). As our hypotheses concerned the feeling of control over one's own actions, we included only positive agency in the analysis.

#### 8.2.3 Results

We computed robust regression analyses using RStudio (version 1.3.959) (RStudio Team, 2020). Specifically, robust linear regressions were performed using package *MASS* (version 7.3–51.6) (Venables & Ripley, 2002), while we employed package *robustlmm* (version 2.3) (Koller, 2016) for performing robust linear mixed effect models. Moreover, package *car* (version 3.0-8) (Fox & Weisberg, 2019) was used to test significance. *Robust analysis on the effect of sense of ownership on (im)moral behavior* 

In order to predict Moral Behavior, we computed a robust model with sense of ownership, experimental condition (no reward coded as 0, reward coded as 1), sensitivity to rewards, and all interactions (sense of ownership × experimental condition × sensitivity to rewards) as fixed factors. Experimental condition (no reward/ reward;  $\beta = 0.001$ , 95% CI = [0.00, 0.01], *t*(652.40) = 7.99, *p* < .001), reward sensitivity ( $\beta = 0.001$ , 95% CI = [0.00, 0.01], *t*(1268.34) = 2.13, *p* < .001), and age ( $\beta = 0.001$ , 95% CI = [0.00, 0.01], *t*(650.65) = 3.52, *p* < .001) significantly predicted an increased number of lies. Additionally, the interaction between sense of ownership, experimental condition, and reward sensitivity ( $\beta = -0.001$ , 95% CI = [-0.01, -0.00], *t*(651.21) = -4.23, *p* < .001) was a significant predictor of behavior in the task.

# 9 Appendix B: Supplementary information concerning the study presented in Chapter 3

Supplementary table 3. Reasons for exclusion of some participants who took part to the study presented in Chapter 3. 'No. excluded' indicates the corresponding number of occurrences; '% excluded' indicates the percentage of occurrences for each reason.

Reason for exclusion	No. excluded	% excluded
Did not complete the study	1	1.67
Knew the task (and cover story) beforehand	1	1.67
Did not believe the other players were real	1	1.67
Not engaged in the task	7	11.67
Total	10	16.67

**Supplementary table 4. Italian version of the statements assessing the participant's level of embodiment towards the virtual bodies.** The statements were presented twice for each experimental condition (i.e., *1pp-Wrist*, *1pp-No Wrist*, *3PP-Wrist*). The statements appeared in randomized order, after each guided observation procedure and after completing two VR-TLCG blocks.

	Measured component	Statements presented to participants (Italian version)
01	Ournership	Ho avuto l'impressione che il corpo virtuale con le banconote
Q1 Ownership		in mano fosse il mio
02	Ownership	Ho avuto l'impressione che il corpo virtuale con le banconote
QZ	Ownership	in mano fosse di qualcun altro
Q3	Ownership	Ho avuto l'impressione di avere più di un corpo
0.1	<b>A</b>	Ho avuto l'impressione di poter controllare il corpo virtuale
Q4	Agency	con le banconote in mano come se fosse il mio corpo
05	0	I movimenti del corpo virtuale con le banconote in mano erano
Q5 Agency		determinati dai miei movimenti
00	Agapar	Ho avuto l'impressione che i movimenti del corpo virtuale con
Qb	Agency	le banconote in mano influenzassero i miei movimenti
07	Agapar	Ho avuto l'impressione che il corpo virtuale con le banconote
QI	Agency	in mano si muovesse da solo
00	Location	Ho avuto l'impressione che il mio corpo si trovasse dove
Qo	Location	vedevo il corpo virtuale con le banconote in mano
Q9	Location	Ho avuto l'impressione di essere fuori dal mio corpo
		Ho avuto l'impressione che il mio corpo reale si avvicinasse a
Q10	Location	quello con le banconote in mano o che il corpo con le
		banconote in mano si avvicinasse al mio corpo reale

# Supplementary table 5. Description of all body measurements taken during the

**study.** These were entered in MVN Studio software to ensure appropriate calibration of the Motion Capture system.

Measured component	Description
Body Height	From floor to top of the participants' head
Foot Size	Full shoe length (from back of the heel to front of the toe)
Arm Span	From one middle finger tip to the other, with arms spread out
Ankle Height	From floor to center of the ankle
Hip Height	From floor to medium trochanter
Hip Width	Distance between the two anterior superior iliac spines
Knee Height	From floor to lateral epicondile
Shoulder Width	Distance between left and right acromions
Shoe Sole Height	Shoe sole thickness
Eyes Height	From floor to eyes while seated on the wooden chair (needed for the point of view in the third person perspective condition – <i>3PP-Wrist</i> )

### 9.1 Guided observation procedure

During the guided observation procedure, the experimenter instructed participants by reading the instructions presented in Supplementary Table 5. These instructions were presented to the experimenter, who read them out loud to the participants as soon as they appeared on the screen. The order of statements remained the same, with the only exception being that half of our participants observed the left arm first while the other half observed the right virtual arm first.

The first statement appeared at the beginning of the 30 seconds observation, all other statements were presented at an interval of 6 seconds from the previous one.

# Supplementary table 6. Statements read by the experimenter during the guided observation procedure

English version	Italian version
Look at the still left/right arm	Osserva il braccio sinistro/destro da fermo
Lift the left/right arm and observe it	Alza il braccio sinistro/destro e osservalo
Lower the left/right arm and observe the still right/left arm	Abbassa il braccio sinistro/destro e osserva il braccio destro/sinistro da fermo
Lift the right/left arm and observe it	Alza il braccio destro/sinistro
Lower the right/left arm	Abbassa il braccio destro/sinistro

# **10** Appendix C: Supplementary information concerning...

Supplementary table 6. Anamnestic information of participants in the Control Group (CG) and Body Integrity Dysphoria (BID) group, respectively. 'No.' indicates the number of occurrences for each entry; '%' indicates the corresponding percentage of occurrences within each group.

Anamnestic information	No.	%	No.	%
	CG group	CG group	BID group	BID group
Psychiatric conditions	1	5	2	10
Depression	1	5	1	5
Burnout	0	0	1	5
Psychiatric Medications				
Antidepressants	1	5	1	5
Other Medications	6	30	7	35
Hormone Replacement Therapy	0	0	1	5
Heart medication	1	5	0	0
Hypertension treatment	3	15	3	15
Diabetes treatment	1	5	0	0
Muscular pain medication	1	5	0	0
Hormonal therapy for hypo- and hyper-thyroidism	0	0	2	10
Menopausal symptoms treatment	0	0	1	5

11 Appe	ndix D: Ove	erview of publica	ation status of th	e Chapters i	n this thesis
---------	-------------	-------------------	--------------------	--------------	---------------

Chapter number and title	Original text (not published before)	Submitted: no feedback received	Submitted: revision requested or revision submitted	Accepted/published (specify journal or book)
1. General introduction	Х			
2. Morality in the flesh: on the link between bodily self-consciousness, morality and (dis)honest behaviour <sup>1</sup>		Х		
<ol> <li>Reduced body ownership increases dishonesty: evidence from an immersive virtual reality study</li> </ol>	Х			
<ol> <li>Deceptive behavior increases estrangement of unwanted limbs: a study on individuals with Body Integrity Disorder</li> </ol>	Х			
5. General discussion	Х			

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The study presented in this chapter is available as a preprint associated with the following DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.31234/osf.io/tcu23</u>

# 11.1 Other papers

- Scattolin, M., Panasiti, M.S., & Aglioti, S.M. (2021). Body Ownership as a Proxy for Individual and Social Separation and Connection. *Behavioral and Brain Sciences* 44:E21. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0140525X20000473.
- Ponsi, G., Scattolin, M., Villa, R., & Aglioti, S. M. (2021). Human moral decisionmaking through the lens of Parkinson's disease. *npj Parkinson's Disease*, 7(1), 18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41531-021-00167-w</u>
- Scattolin, M., Panasiti, M. S., & Aglioti, S. M. (2021, January 6). Morality in the flesh: on the link between bodily self-consciousness, morality and (dis)honest behaviour. https://doi.org/10.31234/osf.io/tcu23
- Lisi, M. P., Scattolin, M., Fusaro, M., & Aglioti, S. M. (2020, December 23). A Bayesian approach to reveal the key role of mask wearing in modulating interpersonal distance during the COVID-19 outbreak.

https://doi.org/10.31234/osf.io/pf6rm